AGREEMENT BETWEEN CLEVELAND STATE UNIVERSITY AND

SERVICE EMPLOYEES INTERNATIONAL UNION DISTRICT 1199 WV/KY/OH, THE HEALTHCARE AND

SOCIAL SERVICE UNION, CTW/CLC

November 1, 2024 through October 31, 2027

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE 1 - PURPOSE	
ARTICLE 2 - RECOGNITION	
ARTICLE 3 - NON-DISCRIMINATION AND AFFIRMATIVE ACTION	2
ARTICLE 4 - NO STRIKE/NO LOCKOUT	3
ARTICLE 5 - MANAGEMENT RIGHTS	
ARTICLE 6 - CHECKOFF	4
ARTICLE 7 - UNION REPRESENTATION	6
ARTICLE 8 - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	8
ARTICLE 9 - DISCIPLINARY ACTION	
ARTICLE 10 - PROBATIONARY PERIOD.	12
ARTICLE 11 - PERSONNEL FILES	13
ARTICLE 12 - LABOR/MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE	14
ARTICLE 13 - PERFORMANCE EVALUATION	
ARTICLE 14 - JOB CLASSIFICATIONS	
ARTICLE 15 - HOURS OF WORK	
ARTICLE 16 - SALARY	21
ARTICLE 17 - INSURANCE	
ARTICLE 18 - PART-TIME EMPLOYEES	30
ARTICLE 19 - PAYCYCLES AND VOLUNTARY RETIREMENT SAVINGS PLANS	31
ARTICLE 20 - HOLIDAY OBSERVANCE	32
ARTICLE 21 - VACATION LEAVE	32
ARTICLE 22 - PAID LEAVES	33
ARTICLE 23 - UNPAID LEAVES	
ARTICLE 24 - EMERGENCY CLOSING	
ARTICLE 25 - SENIORITY	39
ARTICLE 26 - POSITION CHANGES AND POSTING	
ARTICLE 27 - LAYOFF, BUMPING, RECALL	
ARTICLE 28 - TEMPORARY TRANSFERS	49
ARTICLE 29 - SUBCONTRACTING/CONTRACTING OUT	
ARTICLE 30 - WORKLOAD	50
ARTICLE 31 - OFF-CAMPUS WORK ASSIGNMENTS	
ARTICLE 32 - TEACHING AND PUBLISHING	
ARTICLE 33 - PATENTS AND COPYRIGHTS	52
ARTICLE 34 - CONSULTING AND EXTRAMURAL EMPLOYMENT	52
ARTICLE 35 – MANDATORY FURLOUGHS	52
ARTICLE 36 - TRAINING AND PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT	
ARTICLE 37 - TUITION REMISSION	54
ARTICLE 38 - STUDENT FEE AUTHORIZATION PROGRAM	
ARTICLE 39 - HEALTH AND SAFETY	57
ARTICLE 40 – SECURITY AND SECURITY CAMERAS	
ARTICLE 41 – SUBSTANCE ABUSE	58
ARTICLE 42 - RETIREMENT AND RESIGNATION	
ARTICLE 43 - DISTANCE EDUCATION	
ARTICLE 44 - LEGAL PROTECTION	
ARTICLE 45 - SUCCESSORSHIP	
ARTICLE 46 - SAVINGS PROVISION	6
ARTICLE 47 - REORGANIZING/RESTRUCTURING	61

ARTICLE 48 - DURATION	61
SIDE LETTER	63
SLB MEDIATION AGREEMENT	
MOA RESTORATION OF BENEFITS FOR SAME-SEX DOMESTIC PARTN	ERS
SEIU JOB TITLES	
SEIU SALARY RANGES	

ARTICLE 1 PURPOSE

This Agreement is entered into between Cleveland State University, hereinafter referred to as the "University" or the "Administration," and Service Employees International Union District 1199 WV/KY/OH-the Health Care and Social Service Union, CTW/CLC, hereinafter referred to as the "Union," and constitutes a binding agreement between the parties.

This Agreement has as its purpose the promotion of positive relations between the University and the Union; the enhancement of mutual dignity and respect; the establishment of an equitable and peaceful procedure for the resolution of differences; and the clarification of certain rights, privileges and obligations of the parties together with certain working conditions.

ARTICLE 2 RECOGNITION

Section 1. The University hereby recognizes Service Employees International Union District 1199 WV/KY/OH, as the sole and exclusive representative for the purpose of collective bargaining with respect to wages, benefits, hours, and other terms and conditions of employment for all members of the bargaining unit described below, pursuant to certification by the Ohio State Employment Relations Board (SERB) in Case No. 97-REP-10-0262 dated March 26, 1998, and modified by SERB in Case No. 01-REP-06-0150 on December 6, 2001, upon the merger of Service Employees International Union District 1199.

Section 2. The bargaining unit shall consist of full-time professional employees and part-time professional employees with annualized full-time equivalent (FTE) of .5 or greater, including employees in temporary positions with a contract of one hundred eighty (180) calendar days or longer duration or temporary employees in their current position for one hundred eighty calendar (180) days or longer. When appropriate to the position, FTE will be calculated by dividing the annually scheduled hours by 2080. The positions included in the bargaining unit are listed in Appendix A.

Section 3. Excluded from the bargaining unit are supervisors, management level employees, confidential employees, seasonal employees, casual employees, police, and students as defined in Ohio Revised Code 4117, classified employees, faculty, deans and part-time and temporary employees not described in Section 2 of this Article as included. The University shall create a list of non-bargaining unit professional positions and shall send a copy of the list to the SEIU District 1199 Executive Board Member(s)/Chair(s) and the SEIU District 1199 Administrative Organizer on or about April 30, 2015.

<u>Section 4.</u> Where used in this Agreement, the term "employee" includes all employees of the SEIU bargaining unit except where specifically stated.

<u>Section 5.</u> Whenever a male or female pronoun or adjective is used, it refers to persons of any sex and/or gender/identity.

ARTICLE 3 NON-DISCRIMINATION AND AFFIRMATIVE ACTION

Section 1. Both the University and the Union recognize their respective responsibilities for non-discrimination under Federal and State civil rights laws, fair employment practice acts, and other similar constitutional and statutory requirements. Therefore, both parties hereby reaffirm their legal and moral commitments not to discriminate with regard to race, color, religion, national origin, sex (including pregnancy), age, veteran or military status, genetic information or disability and for other reasons such as sexual orientation, gender identity and/or expression, political or employee organization, marital status or parental status.

<u>Section 2.</u> The Administration affirms its established policy of non-discrimination in employment (appointment, promotion, layoff, etc.). The Administration declares its determination to actively recruit, retain and promote qualified women and minorities, veterans and individuals with disabilities.

The University agrees to provide the Union, upon its written request, with a copy of the Integrated Postsecondary Education Data System (IPEDS) workforce data report that is submitted to the Department of Education.

<u>Section 3.</u> The University and the Union agree that sexual harassment is an offensive form of discrimination and agree that acts of sexual harassment are prohibited.

<u>Section 4.</u> Nothing in this Article shall preclude any member of the bargaining unit from protecting their rights to be free from unlawful discrimination pursuant to any Federal or State law which addresses discrimination directly, and without resort to the grievance and arbitration procedures contained in this Agreement except as provided in Section 6, below.

<u>Section 5.</u> Bargaining unit members shall be free to join or not to join the Union as they may choose, to process grievances and to exercise such other rights as they may have under the laws applicable to public sector employees in the State of Ohio.

The University and Union agree that there will be no reprisals of any kind, or threats thereof, taken against any employee by reason of her/his membership or non-membership in the Union, or participation or nonparticipation in any of its activities, or participation or non-participation in the grievance procedure.

Section 6. The University and the Union agree that any claims of unlawful discrimination under Federal and State civil rights laws and/or Fair Employment Practice Acts and any claims of discrimination based on sexual orientation, gender identity and/or expression shall not be processed through the grievance procedure set forth in this Labor Agreement. Such claims shall be first discussed by the claimant with the University's Office for Institutional Equity as a means of achieving an informal resolution of the claim. If informal resolution is not possible, the claimant may file a formal written complaint with the University's Office for Institutional Equity. The claimant and respondent shall have access to the resources available through the University's Office for Institutional Equity.

At any stage in the presentation of a complaint, the complainant shall have the right to be accompanied, represented and advised by a representative of his or her own choosing from the

Union or the University community. Complaints heard or meetings required under this procedure shall normally be held during traditional business hours, unless otherwise expressly agreed by the Union and the University.

ARTICLE 4 NO STRIKE/NO LOCKOUT

- <u>Section 1.</u> The Administration and the Union subscribe to the principle that any and all differences arising under this Agreement should be resolved by peaceful and appropriate means without any interruption of the University's programs and operations.
- <u>Section 2.</u> The Union and its officials agree that so long as this Agreement is in effect, they shall not call, engage in, or assist in any way, any strike, sympathy strike, slowdown, stoppage of work, sickout, concerted effort not to meet classes, boycott, or any other concerted act that impedes the normal operation of the University.
- <u>Section 3.</u> No member of the bargaining unit shall instigate or participate, directly or indirectly, in any strike, sympathy strike, slowdown, stoppage of work, sickout, concerted effort not to meet classes, boycott, or in any other concerted act that impedes the normal operations of the University.
- <u>Section 4.</u> During the term of this Agreement, there shall be no lockout of members of the bargaining unit by the Administration.
- <u>Section 5.</u> Any violation of Section 3 above will be just cause for disciplinary action in accordance with Article 9 of this Agreement.
- <u>Section 6.</u> The Union shall inform all members of the bargaining unit concerning their obligations under the provisions of this Article and the necessity of complying with those obligations and shall further inform members of the bargaining unit that the Union does not sanction or approve of noncompliance with the provisions of this Article.

ARTICLE 5 MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

- Section 1. The Union recognizes the University as the body of authority vested exclusively with the right to manage and operate the University. The University shall have the right to take actions it considers necessary and proper to affect any management policy, expressed or implied, except as expressly limited under this Agreement. Nothing in this Article shall be construed to restrict or to limit any management authority.
- <u>Section 2.</u> Except as limited by the terms of this Agreement, the University's management rights include, but are not limited to, the right to:
 - A. Determine matters of inherent managerial policy that include, but are not limited to, areas of discretion and policy such as the functions and programs of the University, standards of services, its overall budget, utilization of technology, organizational structure and the establishment of programs, protocols, services and requirements intended to protect the health, safety and welfare of students, employees and members of the University community;

- B. Direct, supervise, train, evaluate, and hire employees;
- C. Maintain and improve the efficiency and effectiveness of University operations;
- D. Determine the overall methods, processes, means or personnel by which University operations are to be conducted; determine the University's goals, objectives, programs and services;
- E. Suspend, discipline, demote, or discharge for just cause, or lay off, transfer, assign, schedule, promote or retain employees;
- F. Determine the size and composition of the workforce;
- G. Determine the overall mission of the University as a unit of government;
- H. Effectively manage the workforce;
- I. Take actions to carry out the mission of the University as a governmental unit; and
- J. Join and/or partipate in any shared services arrangements, public-private or public partnership agreements, council of governments or other service delivery or program performance models that contribute to the efficiency, effectiveness, economy or enhancement of University operations.

Further, and only as limited under this Agreement, the University retains all rights, expressed and reserved, to do all things appropriate and incidental to any of its rights, powers, prerogatives, responsibilities, and authority, and in all respects to carry out the ordinary and customary functions of the University.

ARTICLE 6 CHECKOFF

Section 1. Employee membership in the Union is voluntary and is not a condition of employment. The University will deduct any initiation fees and dues levied in accordance with the Constitution and Bylaws of the Union from the pay of members of the bargaining unit upon receipt from the Union of individual signed authorization cards (Checkoff card) executed by the member for that purpose and bearing their signature, or upon notification of electronic or voice authorization (copies of the aforementioned authorizations shall be provided to the employer). Union dues deductions will not be taken without affirmative consent from the employee. The Checkoff card shall comply with all applicable federal and state laws and regulations.

Section 2. All employees who are members of the Union may revoke their Union membership by giving written notice to the Union of their desire to withdraw from the Union. Revocation of Union membership does not revoke Union dues authorization. The dues authorization under this article may only be revoked by the employee in accordance with the language on the dues checkoff signed by the employee (the "Checkoff Card"), which shall provide an annual revocation period of not less than fifteen (15) days as set forth in the Checkoff card.

Section 3. All authorized deductions will be made from the employee's pay on a regular monthly basis in the first and second paycheck of the month. All deductions shall be transmitted to the Union no later than the 15th day following the end of the month in which the deduction is made together with a list of the members of the bargaining unit paying such dues or fees by payroll deduction, and upon receipt the Union shall assume full responsibility for the disposition of all funds deducted.

Section 4. The University will submit electronically in Excel format to the Union the names, unique employer ID number, employee's name, birthdate, address, phone number, wage rate or salary, job classifications, and date of hire for all current and new employees in the Bargaining Unit on a monthly basis. The University shall provide the names of employees that have been terminated, on a leave of absence, or who have retired within the last three (3) months. The University shall send this information to empdata@seiu1199.org.

The Union shall furnish the name, title, and address of the authorized person or organization to whom the authorized deductions shall be sent by the University.

<u>Section 5.</u> The Union shall indemnify and hold the University and any of its agents harmless against any and all claims, demands, suits, and other forms of liability that may arise out of, or by reason of action taken or not taken, by the University for the purpose of complying with any of the provisions of this Article or in reliance on any notice or authorization form furnished under any of the provisions of this Article.

<u>Section 6.</u> The Union will provide the University with an electronic means of distributing information about the Union at new employee orientation.

Section 7. <u>Voluntary Payroll Deductions.</u> Upon an employee's voluntary written assignment filed at least three (3) weeks in advance, the University agrees to deduct from the employee's wages on a regular basis, amounts due and payable to COPE, United Way, Community Shares, and other organizations currently recognized under University policy. The amounts so deducted shall be mailed or otherwise forwarded to the designated organization in a timely fashion as required. Employees shall contact the SEIU Secretary Treasurer if they wish to withdraw from COPE.

It is expressly understood that the University shall assume no liability in connection with such voluntary deductions. All disputes and adjustments shall be matters to be resolved between the employee involved and the recognized organization.

The University shall not be held liable for any consequence of either failure to make an authorized deduction or any mistakes in connection therewith.

The employees agree to indemnify, defend and save the University harmless against any and all claims, demands, suits or other form of liability that shall arise out of or by reason of action taken by the University in reliance upon the voluntary authorization described in this Section 8.

The University, on the occurrence of one of the following, shall terminate any deduction described in this Section 7:

(1) The death of the employee;

- (2) The termination of the employee's employment under this Agreement;
- (3) Revocation of the Checkoff card pursuant to section 2 in this Article.

ARTICLE 7 UNION REPRESENTATION

Section 1. Grievances. Union officers/delegates may attend and represent an employee during working hours at grievance hearings and other meetings called by Administration where either the Administration requests a union representative or an employee is entitled to union representation under this Agreement and he/she/they requests a representative. A union officer/delegate must request and receive the approval of their supervisor prior to the conduct of such Union business. Upon obtaining prior approval from his/her/their supervisor, the officer or delegate shall be permitted to attend grievance hearings and other permitted meetings without loss of pay. If an officer/delegate abuses any or all of the privileges of this Section 1, such privileges shall be removed by the University. No more than two (2) union representatives may attend and represent an employee at a grievance hearing or attend other permitted meetings unless otherwise mutually agreed. Both the union and the University shall designate one (1) representative to be the chief spokesperson at the beginning of each meeting. All other union meetings or business, including preparation necessary to process grievances, shall be done during non-working time and without pay or benefits.

<u>Section 2.</u> Release <u>Time.</u> In order to enable the Union to better discharge its duties and responsibilities as the exclusive bargaining agent and to maintain the continuity and consistency of University operations and services, the University shall grant release time without loss of wages, benefits, or other privileges to bargaining unit members with the following conditions:

- A. Requests for release time shall be only for those purposes authorized by this Agreement and will require the prior approval of the employee's supervisor. Such requests shall not be unreasonably denied.
- B. Members of the Union's Executive Board may attend monthly meetings that may be scheduled during working hours subject to the operational needs of the employee's department. To the extent reasonable and feasible, every effort should be made to accommodate and rearrange the work schedules of such employees, up to a maximum of a one (1) hour schedule adjustment in addition to any lunch hour adjustment, so that they may be able to attend the meetings.
- C. The University shall provide paid release time to up to seven (7) Negotiating Team members identified by the Union to attend contract negotiations and up to one (1) day of preparation for negotiations. The Union will inform the University which members of its negotiating team will use this release time at least two (2) weeks before the first contract negotiation session.
- D. The University shall provide paid release time up to one (1) day during the calendar year to Union officer or delegates to attend Union sponsored training. Requests for release time will require prior approval of the employee's supervisor. Such requests shall not be unreasonably denied. No more than three (3) officers or delegates at a time may use this

release time at the same time and they may not be from the same department at the same time.

- Section 3. Union Representatives. The University shall recognize the Union's officers and delegates for the purpose of administering the collective bargaining agreement and adjudicating grievances. These officers and delegates will be selected in accordance with the Union's rules and by-laws. The Union will inform the University of the identity of officers and delegates of the Union on an annual basis with updates as needed. The Union will provide the University with a list of alternate delegates who shall assume the duties and rights of delegates when the regular delegate is absent or if a conflict of interest requires the regular delegate to withdraw from the matter involved.
- <u>Section 4.</u> <u>Use of University Facilities.</u> The Union shall be permitted reasonable use, to the extent permitted by law, of University facilities, services, and publications on the same basis and at the same cost as other recognized campus organizations.
- <u>Section 5.</u> <u>Union Office Space.</u> The University shall provide furnished space at the University at no cost to the Union to be utilized by the Union for an office. The University shall provide free internet access, local telephone service and telephone equipment.
- <u>Section 6.</u> <u>Telecommunication.</u> The Union shall be allowed to establish up to five (5) phone mail distribution lists through telecommunication services.
- <u>Section 7.</u> <u>Phone Mail.</u> The University's phone mail system shall be made available on the Union's campus extension line.
- <u>Section 8.</u> <u>E-mail Account/Website/Phone Listing.</u> At no cost to the Union, the Chapter will be provided with: an E-mail account, a link and the same training to University employees for maintaining a web site accessible on the World-wide Web that the University makes available to all employees, a cable connection to the University computer network, and a listing of SEIU/District 1199 office telephone numbers in the University Faculty/Staff Directory with the name: "SEIU/District 1199."
- <u>Section 9.</u> <u>Agreement Copies.</u> This Agreement shall be maintained on the Human Resources Department website and accessible to all bargaining unit employees.
- <u>Section 10.</u> <u>Committees.</u> Union representatives appointed to University committees shall receive paid release time for attendance at committee meetings scheduled during their regular work hours.

Section 11. Notification.

A. Upon execution of this Agreement and on a monthly basis thereafter, the SEIU District 1199 Executive Board Member(s)/Chair(s) shall be notified, in writing, of all new bargaining unit hires, including their name, date of hire, job classification, grade, salary, department, contract status, home address and phone number, as well as any temporary employees hired into the bargaining unit or who have become eligible for the bargaining unit. In addition, the list shall include any promotions, demotions, and transfers (with the

employees' previous and new classification, salary, contract status and work location); terminations and resignations; and leaves of absence.

- B. Upon the execution of this Agreement, and each anniversary date thereafter, the University will give the Union a list of bargaining unit employees and their job classification, grade, status, salaries, hiring dates and seniority.
- C. The Union will furnish the head of Human Resources or designee with a list of Union officers and delegates on an annual basis with updates as needed.
- Section 12. <u>Information.</u> The University shall provide to the SEIU District 1199 Executive Board Member(s)/Chair(s):
 - A. Notification of all position announcements for bargaining unit positions at the time of the posting of the position.
 - B. One copy of the agenda and materials for all Board of Trustees meetings and Board committee meetings when they are distributed to other Board members. After minutes are approved, the SEIU District 1199 Executive Board Member(s)/Chair(s) shall receive one copy of minutes for each Board or committee meeting.
 - C. One copy of the audited Annual Financial Report immediately upon release.
- <u>Section 13</u>. <u>New Employee Orientations</u>. A Union representative will be afforded time with new bargaining unit employees during the new employee orientation process for orientation to the Union and this Agreement.
- <u>Section 14.</u> <u>Super Seniority.</u> The 2 Executive Board Member(s) shall be deemed the most senior employees in the bargaining unit during the terms of their office.

ARTICLE 8 GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

- <u>Section 1.</u> It is mutually understood that the prompt presentation, adjustment, and/or answering of grievances is desirable in the interest of sound relations between the employees and the University. The prompt and fair disposition of grievances involves important and equal obligations and responsibilities, both joint and independent, on the part of the representatives of each party to protect and preserve the Grievance Procedure as an orderly means of resolving grievances.
- <u>Section 2.</u> A grievance is defined as a dispute or disagreement concerning the alleged misapplication of, misinterpretation of, or failure of compliance with specific provision(s) of this Agreement. Any bargaining unit member or the Union may bring a grievance under this procedure. A grievance may be withdrawn by the Union at any time.

When such grievances arise, the following procedure shall be observed:

Step 1. An employee or union representative shall first present a grievance in writing to the employee's designated supervisor, the Head of Human Resources and the SEIU Grievance

Chair(s) (if the employee is not represented by the Union) within ten (10) working days of the event upon which the grievance is based in order to achieve a resolution. The grievant may be accompanied by a Union representative at this Step 1 meeting. The designated supervisor shall respond electronically to the employee and the Union within ten (10) working days of the date of the Step 1 meeting. If a resolution is reached, the parties shall sign a statement indicating a settlement of the grievance. A resolution of a grievance at Step 1 shall not be precedent setting. The Department of Human Resources, the employee's Department Head or other appropriate administrator, and the Union shall be notified of any Step 1 meeting and any subsequent adjustment by the designated supervisor if a Human Resources or Union representative was not present at the meeting. Such adjustments shall not be inconsistent with the terms of this Agreement. If the matter cannot be resolved through the Step 1 meeting process, the employee who wishes to pursue the grievance further shall follow the steps below.

Step 2. If the grievance is not satisfactorily settled in Step 1, the grievant and/or the Union may file a written appeal with the University's head of Human Resources or designee within ten (10) working days after receipt of the Step 1 response. The head of Human Resources or designee shall schedule a meeting with the grievant, the employee's Department Head or other appropriate administrator, and/or a Union representative within ten (10) working days after receipt of the appeal. The head of Human Resources or designee shall issue a written decision, sent electronically to the grievant within ten (10) working days from the date that the meeting was held. A copy of said response shall be sent to the Union representative.

In the event of a suspension or discharge, a grievance can be initially submitted by the Union or grievant to the head of Human Resources or designee within ten (10) working days of the suspension or discharge.

- Step 3. If the grievance is not satisfactorily settled in Step 2, the Union may submit the matter to arbitration by so notifying the head of Human Resources or designee electronically within thirty (30) calendar days after the issuance of the Step 2 response.
- Section 3. Mediation. The parties may mutually agree to pursue mediation of a grievance in accordance with the Rules of the Federal Mediation and Conciliation Service ("FMCS") or through a private mediator mutually appointed by the parties, within the thirty (30) calendar day period at Step 3, prior to written notification by the Union to the head of Human Resources or designee of the Union's intent to arbitrate. Such an agreement among the parties will be confirmed electronically. If mediation is utilized, the Union need not notify the head of Human Resources or designee of the Union's intent to arbitrate until twenty-one (21) calendar days after the conclusion of mediation.
- A. If mediation through FMCS is pursued, the mediation will be pursued and conducted in accordance with the Rules of the FMCS in effect on the date that the request for mediation was sent. The mediation will be conducted within thirty (30) calendar days of the appointment of a mediator.
- B. Any party may end mediation at any time after participation in the mediation process by giving written notice to the mediator and to the other party or parties. The mediator may withdraw at any time by giving written notice to the parties.

- C. The fees and expenses of mediation, if any, will be borne equally by the University and the Union.
- <u>Section 4.</u> <u>Arbitration.</u> The Union shall notify the University of its intent to appeal the grievance to arbitration. Upon electronic notice of the Union's intent to arbitrate a grievance, the parties shall proceed to arbitration pursuant to the following procedure:
 - A. The FMCS shall submit up to three (3) panels of arbitrators to each party and the arbitrator will be chosen and the matter shall proceed in accordance with the then applicable rules and regulations. Each party may reject one FMCS panel of arbitrators.
 - B. In the event a matter proceeds to arbitration, the arbitrator shall have jurisdiction only over the matter(s) submitted. The arbitrator shall have no authority to alter in any way the terms and conditions of this Agreement or University Rules or Policies.
 - C. The fees and other expenses of the arbitration and arbitrator shall be shared equally. Any University employee called as a witness by either side will continue to receive the regular rate of pay while attending such hearing for those hours the employee would have been scheduled to work.
- <u>Section 5.</u> Final and Binding. The Grievance Procedure set forth herein shall be the exclusive method of reviewing and settling grievances between the University and the Union and/or between the University and an employee(s), and by invoking this procedure, the Union and the University waive the right to litigate or resolve such grievances in any other forum or by any other procedure. All decisions of arbitrators and all pre-arbitration grievance settlements reached by the Union and the University shall be final, conclusive, and binding on the University, the Union, and the employee(s) involved.
- <u>Section 6.</u> <u>Limitations.</u> This grievance procedure shall not limit the right of any employee to present a grievance and have it adjusted without intervention of the Union, as required by the Ohio Revised Code Chapter 4117 as long as the adjustment is not inconsistent with the terms of this Agreement and provided that the Union shall have notice of and the opportunity to have a representative present at the final adjustment proceeding.

Section 7. General Provisions.

- A. Any grievance that is not processed in a timely manner by the Union shall be considered withdrawn. Any grievance that is not processed in a timely manner by the University shall be deemed to have been appealed to the next step. However, the parties may, by mutual written agreement, waive any steps or any of the time limits of this Article. Requests for extensions of the time limits shall not be unreasonably denied by either party. The parties will accept facsimiles or electronic mail to meet any deadline herein specified.
- B. Whenever possible, hearings and meetings under this procedure shall be held during working time with no loss of pay or benefits to the grievant, the designated union representative and any necessary and required bargaining unit participants.
- C. There shall be no retaliation or adverse action taken against any employee who files a grievance or participates in the grievance procedure, regardless of the outcome of the grievance.

- D. Time limits referred to in this Article as "working days" shall be defined to be Monday through Friday, exclusive of Saturdays, Sundays, formal holidays recognized by the University, and periods when the University is officially closed for business.
- E. The Union and the grievant will receive electronic copies of all notices and dispositions pertaining to a grievance.
- F. If a grievance affects a group of members of the bargaining unit from more than one department, or if it arises from the actions of an authority higher than the grievant's designated supervisor, it may initially be submitted at Step 2. In a group grievance filing, each member of the group must be identified by name.
- G. The University shall recognize the Union's Member Resource Representative. If a member of either party requests, they may participate in mediation and arbitration, via conference call, or any other electronic means.

ARTICLE 9 DISCIPLINARY ACTION

Section 1. The University shall not take disciplinary action against an employee without just cause.

Section 2. Disciplinary action will be based on an evaluation of all the facts including the nature and extent of the violation, previous conduct and possible extenuating circumstances. The University shall follow progressive discipline, which shall generally include: (1) first written warning; (2) second written warning; (3) suspension; and (4) termination. Although the University favors progressive discipline, nothing herein shall limit the right of the University to use any of the disciplinary steps, consistent with requirements of just cause, for any offense that is of such a serious nature that use of progressive discipline is not appropriate or warranted.

Section 3. Due Process. All employees shall have the right to Union representation at all steps of the disciplinary procedure. For pre-disciplinary meetings, the Department of Human Resources will notify the employee, the SEIU District 1199 Executive Board Member(s)/Chair(s) and SEIU District 1199 Administrative Organizer with three (3) working days advance notice of the date and time of the meeting. The written notification will state clearly and specifically the nature of the problem and the proposed action, advise the employee of his/her/their right to have a Union representative present and set a date and time for the meeting. If the date and time are not mutually agreeable, the supervisor and the employee shall arrange another date and time not later than two (2) working days of the originally scheduled date unless the parties agree on another date. Included with that notification will be documentation upon which the charges against the employee are based. The SEIU District 1199 Administrative Organizer also shall have the option of participating in the meeting. The head of Human Resources or designee shall preside at the meeting. No discipline beyond the second written warning shall be imposed until after a disciplinary meeting, during which the employee and her/his/their Union representative shall have the opportunity to refute the charges.

An employee may be placed on administrative leave pending the Administration's investigation of alleged misconduct. Placement on administrative leave status does not constitute disciplinary

action. If no disciplinary charges result from the investigation, the employee shall be returned to regular duty status without loss of pay or benefits.

<u>Section 4.</u> Employees have the right to appeal disciplinary action through the grievance procedure as set forth in Article 8. Employees subject to discipline, up to and including discharge, shall receive notification of disciplinary actions in writing. All employees shall have the right to attach a written rebuttal to all written disciplinary documents.

<u>Section 5.</u> Written disciplinary documents for offenses that were subject to progressive discipline under Section 2 above shall not be considered for purposes of discipline after eighteen (18) months from issuance to the employee provided no further discipline for a similar infraction has occurred since that incident.

ARTICLE 10 PROBATIONARY PERIOD

Section 1. All employees shall be considered to be on probation for a period of one hundred eighty (180) calendar days from the date of hire in a bargaining unit position. The original probationary period may be extended for up to ninety (90) calendar days beyond the expiration date of the original probationary period provided the University and the union mutually agree to such extension. Employees promoted or transferred from one SEIU bargaining unit position to another SEIU bargaining unit position under the job posting procedure shall be required to serve a 60-day trial period as outlined in Article 26, section F.

An employee may be discharged for any reason during the probationary period and such discharge shall not be subject to the grievance procedure. In cases where an employee is being discharged for unsatisfactory performance, the determination of whether or not the employee is performing in a satisfactory manner shall be determined by using benchmarks and objective criteria that are based on the position description. Satisfactory performance will be at the discretion of the University but shall not be interpreted in an arbitrary or capricious manner.

A temporary employee in her/his/their current position who becomes a member of the bargaining unit after one hundred eighty (180) calendar days in the same position, in accordance with Article 2 (Recognition), shall have time spent in such position credited toward satisfying the probationary period for the particular job involved.

- <u>Section 2.</u> If an employee is discharged or quits while on probation and is later rehired, he/she/they shall be considered a new employee and subject to the above provisions.
- <u>Section 3.</u> New employees shall receive a copy of their job description upon hire. During the probationary period the supervisor shall provide the employee appropriate access to resources, which may include training materials, job related procedures and policies and necessary professional development and support as it relates to the position description.
- Section 4. During the probationary period, the employee shall receive at least one written evaluation from the supervisor approximately sixty (60) days before the end of the probationary period. The employee's receipt of a performance improvement plan, written disciplinary action or other written document evidencing performance deficiencies may substitute for the written evaluation.

ARTICLE 11 PERSONNEL FILES

- Section 1. The Department of Human Resources is responsible for the creation, maintenance and coordination of the official University personnel files for bargaining unit employees. The official personnel file ("Personnel File") for each employee shall be maintained in the Department of Human Resources. Individual employees' working files that are needed to carry out the day-to-day administrative functions of departments/colleges may be kept in the offices of the employee's Department and/or the Dean of the College. Upon written request, employees shall have access at reasonable times to their working files.
- <u>Section 2.</u> To obtain access to her/his Personnel File, an employee shall make a written request to the head of Human Resources or designee.
- <u>Section 3.</u> Upon written request to the head of Human Resources or designee, any employee shall be given, at no cost, a copy of any item(s) contained within the employee's Personnel File within three (3) working days.
- Section 4. If a document is to be inserted into the Personnel File and does not include in its distribution a copy of the document for the employee, a copy of the document shall be forwarded to the individual at the time the document is inserted in her/his/their file. There shall be no official disciplinary action documents in an employee's Personnel File that he/she/they has not had an opportunity to review. No anonymous letters of commendation or complaint shall be placed or maintained in an employee's Personnel File. Electronic database storage of any employee information may substitute for and be used in lieu of a written document specified in this Article.
- <u>Section 5.</u> Employees have the right to add complimentary materials to their files at any time.
- <u>Section 6.</u> An employee may attach a written response to any item in the employee's Personnel File or working files. The employee shall send such written response to the head of Human Resources or designee for the Personnel File, and to the appropriate administrator for working files.
- Section 7. Any request to see an employee's file(s) must be made in writing. An employee whose file has been requested by a third party shall be immediately notified in writing of the request with the exception of a confidential request from an agency duly authorized to make said request. The request for access shall not be complied with until one (1) working day after the notification has been given to the employee whose file has been requested with the exception of a grand jury subpoena or other court or law enforcement request requiring an immediate response. A member of the University's Human Resources office shall be present whenever any person outside of the Human Resources office is examining a file in person. The person requesting to access a personnel file shall view it in person, whenever possible.
- Section 8. The official Personnel File for each employee will contain the following, if available:
- A. Offer of appointment and initial date of employment; employee's contracts, letters of continuation or letters of intent;
 - B. Documents relating to position classification, grade, and length of time in position;

- C. Documents relating to promotions, reclassifications, or transfers;
- D. Documents pertaining to salary actions;
- E. Documents pertaining to the employee's professional activities and accomplishments;
- F. Information pertaining to extended leaves;
- G. Disciplinary records; and
- H. Information pertaining to separation from employment.

All application materials, official job descriptions and performance evaluations will be maintained in the University's electronic position management system.

<u>Section 9.</u> Grievance files: Only the final written resolution, if any, of any grievance pursuant to Article 9 (Disciplinary Actions) filed by an employee shall be included within the Personnel File.

Section 10. If an employee disputes the accuracy, relevance, timeliness, or completeness of the information contained in her/his Personnel File, he/she/they may request the head of Human Resources or designee to investigate the current status of the information. Such request shall be in writing and shall contain a concise statement as to why the employee believes such information to be inaccurate, irrelevant, untimely or incomplete. Within sixty (60) days, the head of Human Resources or designee shall undertake such investigation, and shall notify the employee of the results of the investigation and the actions, if any, the University plans to take with respect to the disputed information. The head of Human Resources or designee shall delete any information that cannot be verified or is found to be inaccurate.

<u>Section 11.</u> Other files: Nothing in this policy precludes the maintenance and retention of individual information dealing with routine matters such as payroll records, fringe benefits, worker's compensation records, medical information, leaves of absence, I-9, and citizenship status records.

ARTICLE 12 LABOR/MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

Section 1. The Labor/Management Committee shall meet to discuss matters of concern to either party. The meetings may be held every month for up to one and one half (1½) hours unless otherwise mutually agreed. The parties shall mutually agree upon the time, date, and place of the meetings. Meetings may be held at the call of either the University or the Union. At any time the parties may mutually agree that there is no need for the committee to meet or conversely that more frequent meetings are necessary.

Section 2. The Committee shall consist of not more than three (3) representatives appointed by the Union, one being appointed on an ad hoc basis as appropriate, and three (3) representatives appointed by the University. An additional University representative, as well as the SEIU District 1199 Administrative Organizer, may participate in Committee meetings and shall be full members of the Committee when in attendance, and each will notify the other party when planning to attend.

Meetings shall be held during normal business hours, and all representatives who serve on the Committee shall do so without loss of pay or benefits.

<u>Section 3.</u> In order to call a meeting, either party must submit a written agenda describing the topics of discussion. If neither party submits items for an agenda, the committee shall not be required to meet. In the event the Committee reaches a majority decision, it shall make recommendation(s) to the head of Human Resources or designee. Committee recommendations neither alter the provisions of this Agreement nor constitute continued negotiations on terms and conditions of employment.

<u>Section 4.</u> The Committee will request that the FMCS train the appointed Committee in utilizing a problem-solving approach in Labor/Management Committee meetings at least once during the life of the contract.

ARTICLE 13 PERFORMANCE EVALUATION

<u>Section 1</u>. An annual evaluation of each non-probationary employee shall take place in order to provide performance feedback to the employee, identify areas of improvement, establish goals and objectives and afford the employee the opportunity to ask questions and make suggestions concerning the employee's work or career development. The evaluation may include a review but not a revision of the employee's job description. The Human Resources Department shall notify staff of its decision to utilize either a calendar year or fiscal year evaluation schedule.

The process and schedule for completing the performance evaluation process shall be governed by the University's *Professional Staff Performance Evaluation Procedure*.

<u>Section 2</u>. If an employee has been reassigned to a new supervisor within three (3) months of the evaluation date, the new supervisor should consult with the previous supervisor in completing the evaluation if possible. If an employee receives approximately equal supervision from more than one person, those supervisors shall complete the evaluation together.

<u>Section 3</u>. The employee's electronic signature does not indicate agreement with the content of the evaluation. The employee shall have the right to electronically respond to comments made on the employee's evaluation and to have those comments attached to the evaluation and included in the employee's official personnel file.

An employee who disagrees with his/her/their overall performance evaluation rating may request a review with their supervisor within ten (10) work days following the meeting in which the supervisor delivers the evaluation to the employee. If not resolved, the employee may request a review with the next level supervisor within ten (10) work days following the meeting with the supervisor. If not resolved, the employee may subsequently request a review by Human Resources within ten (10) work days following the meeting with the next level supervisor. The employee must submit a written statement detailing the basis for his/her/their challenge with any relevant documentation supporting the claim. Human Resources will review the submission and take whatever remedial action may be warranted, if any.

The results of the performance evaluation process, including the individual and overall rating scores and eligibility for any merit award based on the scores, shall not be subject to the grievance and arbitration provisions of this Agreement.

- <u>Section 4.</u> The Labor/Management Committee shall address Performance Evaluation issues that may arise.
- Section 5: Upon the employee's request, the Union shall be provided with a copy of any bargaining unit employee's written Performance Improvement Plan ("PIP") which is administered by Human Resources. Human Resources or the supervisor shall provide the employee notice of the closing of that PIP with a copy to the Union.
- <u>Section 6.</u> <u>Peer Review of Librarians in the University Library.</u> The administrative evaluation of librarians in the University Library shall include a peer review component as previously established.
- Section 7. Law Librarians. The administrative evaluation of Law Librarians shall be conducted by the bargaining unit member's supervisor as it has in the past. Two (2) management representatives and two (2) members of the bargaining unit in the Law Library appointed by the Union shall explore the possibility of including peer review in the total evaluation process for Law Librarians if requested by either the University or the Union.
- <u>Section 8.</u> <u>Frequency of Peer Review.</u> In no case shall any bargaining unit librarian be subject to a regularly scheduled peer review in a year when a bargaining unit librarian seeks a promotion in librarian rank.
- <u>Section 9</u>. <u>Feedback.</u> At the first Labor Management Committee after ratification of the contract the committee may discuss a process whereby bargaining unit employees may provide feedback to their immediate supervisor during the employee's performance evaluation. The Committee may discuss within the first 3 months after ratification of the contract a plan for the University to conduct supervisory trainings.

ARTICLE 14 JOB CLASSIFICATIONS

Section 1. New Job Classification.

- A. The SEIU District 1199 Executive Board Member(s)/Chair(s) will be notified electronically of the posting of any new positions in the professional staff no later than the first day of the posting or advertising for the position. The notice shall include the relevant information related to the position. At the Union's request, the University and the Union shall meet and discuss the inclusion and/or exclusion of such position within the bargaining unit and, if within the unit, appropriateness of the salary grade.
- B. If the new position is included in the bargaining unit and the University and the Union disagree as to the appropriateness of the salary grade, the Union can file a grievance to Step 2 of the grievance procedure. If the matter goes to arbitration, the Arbitrator shall have the authority

to establish a new wage rate which shall be retroactive to the onset of the position, but only within the parameters of the current professional staff job classification system and market factors.

C. If the parties disagree on the inclusion of the position in the bargaining unit, within ten (10) University working days from the commencement of discussion but not later than fifteen (15) working days following the posting of the position, either party may invoke proceedings with SERB as the exclusive method of resolving the issue of inclusion or exclusion of a new position to be included in the bargaining unit. Such a unit clarification petition to SERB shall be limited to the new position only. If SERB determines the new position to be included in the bargaining unit, the position shall then be reviewed for the appropriate salary grade as in Section 1. B, above.

Section 2. Official Job Description.

- A. The University shall provide each employee and the Union a current copy of her/his/their official job description.
- B. The University will revise an employee's job description due to significant changes (additions or deletions) in job duties and/or responsibilities. Prior to revising the job description, the University will consult with the affected employee. The University may add other bargaining unit duties that are not related to the basic function and responsibility of a position. The Union and the employee will be notified in writing as soon as possible but not less than six (6) working days in advance of the proposed changes to a position.
- C. Employees shall have access to their job descriptions through the University's electronic position management system.
- D. Revisions in the duties of a position may result in the assignment of a position to a higher pay grade.

Section 3. Reclassification.

- A. Initiation of the reclassification review process is subject to a department/unit's ability to fund any potential salary increases. If the department/unit head does not have a current ability to fund a potential salary increase resulting from the reclassification review process, the reclassification request will be denied without further review. If no additional funding is available, the additional duties that incurred the reclassification request will be eliminated.
- B. A request for reclassification may be submitted to the Department of Human Resources by an employee, and/or a supervisor/department head. Prior to a request for reclassification, an employee shall be entitled to review a copy of his/her/their job description, the Point Factor Evaluation System and the specific point factors for his/her/their position. A Reclassification Request Form must be submitted by the employee to Human Resources and the SEIU District 1199 Executive Board Member(s)/Chair(s). The Request Form is available through Human Resources or at Human Resources' web page through the University's web site. To be eligible for a reclassification review, an employee must be performing significant additional work of a higher level and/or broader scope of responsibility. The duties must be a continuing and recurrent part of the employee's job duties and not temporary or infrequent job requirements. Ordinarily, the employee will need to perform the significant additional duties for a period of four

(4) months to be eligible for a reclassification review although that time period may be reduced or extended to no more than six (6) months at the discretion of the Department of Human Resources.

Once operational, audit/reclassification requests shall be submitted using the online position management system (PeopleAdmin) rather than the form described above.

- C. As part of the reclassification review process, Human Resources shall provide the employee and the supervisor/department head with a draft of the revised job description. Within fourteen (14) calendar days after receipt of the revised job description, the employee shall submit in writing to Human Resources his agreement with or identify any substantive disagreements about the job description. Following receipt, Human Resources shall review the disputed items, if any, with the employee and/or supervisor. Unless subject to an agreed extension or waiver of time limits, an employee's failure to respond within fourteen (14) calendar days shall constitute a withdrawal of the reclassification review request in which case Section 3.F. below shall apply.
- Human Resources will issue a written decision on the request to the employee, the D. SEIU District 1199 Executive Board Member(s)/Chair(s) and the supervisor/department head within ninety (90) calendar days of receipt of the request. The written decision will include a written rationale for the decision and quote the contractual time limit for an appeal. employee's job grading scores and point totals before and after the reclassification request shall be available to the employee upon request. The affected employee and/or the supervisor/department head may submit an appeal. A written appeal must be submitted to the SEIU District 1199 Executive Board Member(s)/Chair(s) and the Director of Compensation for review within ten (10) University working days of the employee's receipt of the Human Resources' written decision. The appeal review process is limited to the salary grade determination. The Director of Compensation will immediately forward the appeal to the Union/Management Reclassification Review Committee (hereinafter the "Reclassification Review Committee") which shall review the reclassification and make its decision within thirty (30) calendar days after the receipt of the appeal. A written decision and rationale shall be forwarded to the employee, the SEIU District 1199 Executive Board Member(s)/Chair(s) and the Administrative Organizer, the supervisor/department head, and Human Resources within that time period. Prior to convening, the members of the Reclassification Review Committee will be provided with the employee's job grading scores and point totals before and after the reclassification request, and the scores of other positions Human Resources utilized in its analysis, if any.
- 1. The Reclassification Review Committee shall consist of two (2) Union and two (2) Management appointees who shall be voting members of the Committee. The Reclassification Review Committee will also consist of one (1) alternate for each side who shall participate in the place of a regular member as needed. If a Reclassification Review Committee member is from the same department as the appealing employee, he will not participate in the Committee proceedings and will be replaced on the Committee by an alternate member.
- 2. The decision of Human Resources shall be affirmed by the Reclassification Review Committee unless the employee can prove there is no rational basis for the reclassification determination and that the determination was arbitrary and capricious.

- 3. A majority decision of the Reclassification Review Committee shall be final and binding upon the employee, the Union and the University. If the Reclassification Review Committee is unable to reach a decision by a majority vote, the appeal shall be considered denied and that result will be final and binding upon the employee, the Union and the University.
- E. The same position may be submitted for review no more than once in any twelve (12) month period by the same incumbent and/or his/her/their supervisor/department head. This twelve (12) month period begins with the first submission of a request.
- F. Time limits addressed within this Article may be extended or waived with the mutual consent of the parties.
- G. An employee promoted via a posting to a position in a higher salary grade will receive the salary adjustment effective on the first day in the new position. An employee who is reclassified to a higher salary grade or whose duties and/or responsibilities do not result in a reclassification to a higher grade but meet the criteria for an in-grade promotion, will receive a salary adjustment retroactive to the beginning of the pay period following the date the reclassification request is received in Human Resources.
- H. Salary changes resulting from a reclassification are addressed in Article 16, Salary, Section 6.

ARTICLE 15 HOURS OF WORK

Section 1. This Article is in accordance with the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA).

<u>Full-time FLSA</u>—overtime exempt professional employees: are employed on a salaried basis. The full-time job assignment normally requires forty (40) hours per week, assigned according to the operational needs of the department. FLSA-exempt/salaried professional employees may be expected or assigned to work more than forty (40) hours in a given week if necessary to complete the responsibilities of the department. These employees are not eligible to receive overtime pay; however, the supervisor may allow for a temporary work schedule adjustment or employees may earn compensatory time hour per hour. The selection of compensatory time or schedule adjustment shall be determined by the employee's supervisor based on the operational needs of the department.

Part-time FLSA-overtime exempt professional employees: The part-time job assignment is between twenty (20) to thirty-nine (39) hours per week, assigned according to the funding sources, and operational needs of the department. These employees are not eligible to receive overtime pay; however, the supervisor may allow for a temporary work schedule adjustment. or employees may earn compensatory time hour per hour. The selection of compensatory time or schedule adjustment shall be determined by the employee's supervisor based on the operational needs of the department.

<u>Full-time FLSA –non-exempt professional employees</u>: are employed on an hourly basis. The full-time job assignment normally requires forty (40) hours per week, assigned according to the operational needs of the department. In accordance with FLSA, all hours in active pay status in excess of forty (40) hours in any one work week (Sunday through Saturday) shall be paid at the

rate of time and one-half (1-1/2) the employee's regular rate of pay or in the form of compensatory time. The selection of compensatory time, overtime premium pay or schedule adjustment shall be determined by the employee's supervisor based on the operational needs of the department.

<u>Part-time FLSA-non-exempt professional employees:</u> are employed on an hourly basis. The part-time job assignment is between twenty (20) to thirty-nine (39) hours per week, assigned according to the funding sources, and operational needs of the department. All hours in active pay status worked in excess of the "normal schedule" shall be paid at straight time or compensatory time on an hour for hour basis in increments of .5 hours. All hours in active pay status in excess of forty (40) hours in any one work week (Sunday through Saturday) shall be paid at the rate of time and one-half (1-1/2) the employee's regular rate of pay or in the form of compensatory time. The selection of compensatory time, overtime premium pay or schedule adjustment shall be determined by the employee's supervisor based on the operational needs of the department.

- Section 2. Adjustment of work schedules under this Article may be considered when:
- A. The affected employee customarily works more than forty (40) hours, or more than five (5) eight hour days in a normal work week; and
- B. The department or college can reasonably accommodate flexible work schedules without interference or disruption of normal operations.
- C. Nothing shall preclude an informal arrangement between the employee and supervisor for a flexible work schedule.
- D. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the University may choose to offer to particular employee(s) or classification(s) a flexible work schedule or other creative scheduling patterns that may assist in staff recruitment and/or retention. In implementation of a flexible work schedule, the University may permit a full-time overtime exempt employee(s) to work fewer than forty (40) hours in a week and more than forty hours in the other week within the same period. In such instances, employee(s) permitted a flexible schedule will be eligible for compensatory time only after eighty (80) hours in a pay period.
- E. Subject to the operational needs of the University, a supervisor may approve an employee's request for flextime (which may include trading shifts, where applicable) to be used for pre-scheduled medical appointment(s). In such case, the supervisor may request verification of the employee's attendance at the medical appointment.
- <u>Section 3.</u> On-Call. Employees who are required to respond to an on-call communication due to an operational emergency shall earn compensatory time in .5 hour increments.
- Section 4. Compensatory Time. FLSA-exempt/salaried professional employees who work less than forty (40) hours in any workweek shall not have their salary docked; but their accumulated compensatory time, if any, accrued sick time when appropriate and accrued vacation may be docked accordingly. In the event a professional member has no accrued compensatory, sick or vacation time, he/she/they may have his/her/their pay docked for full workday absences.

Section 5.

- A Compensatory time under this Article shall be accumulated on an "hour for hour" basis in increments of .5 hours.
- B. Any compensatory time accumulated under this Article must be used within one (1) year of the week it is earned or the time will be forfeited.

Any compensatory time accumulated by FLSA non-exempt/hourly employees under this Article must be used within one (1) year of the week it is earned or it will be paid.

- C. The use of compensatory time shall be scheduled by mutual agreement between the employee and supervisor, with the supervisor's assent not being unreasonably withheld. However, compensatory time off shall not interfere with or impede normal departmental operations. The University may require the use of earned compensatory time prior to use of accrued vacation time. However, this would not apply when an employee's vacation balance is greater than 200 hours, to ensure the employee avoids losing vacation hours due to the maximum annual vacation leave carry-over (240 hours).
- <u>Section 6.</u> <u>Lunch Break.</u> Employees scheduled to work (8) or more hours in a workday shall be entitled to one (1) hour unpaid break during their workday. The scheduling of this break shall be consistent with the operational needs of the department. Employees are not authorized to work during this break, unless supervisory approval is obtained in advance, and/or it is mutually agreed upon between the employee and supervisor.
- <u>Section 7.</u> <u>Schedule Changes.</u> In the event it becomes necessary to change a regular work schedule, the affected employee(s) will be notified at least two (2) weeks in advance of the change except in emergencies.

ARTICLE 16 SALARY

Section 1. Salary Pool.

- 1. Effective FY'25, July 1, 2024, all eligible employees and salary grade ranges (minimums and maximums) shall receive a three percent (3%) wage increase.
 - a. To be an eligible employee for an across-the-board base salary increase effective July 1, 2024, the employee must:
 - i. Have a salary that does not exceed the maximum of their grade;
 - ii. Have continuous employment on or before April 1, 2024; and
 - iii. To be employed by the University at the time of disbursement of the July 1, 2024, across-the-board salary increase.
 - b. The amount to be paid to an eligible employee under this section cannot result in the employee's salary exceeding the maximum of their grade and will be less than three percent (3%) in that circumstance.

- c. An employee whose salary equals or exceeds the maximum of their salary grade either before or because of the percentage increase under this section will receive increased compensation as follows:
 - i. An employee whose salary equals or exceeds the maximum of their grade because of the percentage increase under this section shall receive a combination of a percentage increase and a lump sum payment equal to a three percent (3%) increase in compensation.
 - 1. An employee shall receive a percentage increase equal to the amount needed for the employee's salary to equal the maximum of their grade.
 - 2. The remainder of the percentage increase shall be converted to a lump sum payment equal to the remaining percentage of the employee's salary before the percentage increase provided in (i)(1) above. An employee shall receive the lump sum payment at the end of the fiscal year.
 - ii. An employee whose salary equals or exceeds the maximum of their grade before any salary increases under this section shall receive a lump sum payment equal to the percentage of the maximum salary of the employee's salary grade. If the employee leaves employment with the University during the fiscal year, they will be paid that portion of the lump sum for the period in which they were in active status.
- 2. Effective FY'26, July 1, 2025, all eligible employees and salary grade ranges (minimums and maximums) shall receive a two percent (2%) wage increase.
 - a. To be an eligible employee for an across-the-board base salary increase effective July 1, 2025, the employee must:
 - i. Have a salary that does not exceed the maximum of their grade;
 - ii. Have continuous employment on or before April 1, 2025; and
 - iii. To be employed by the University at the time of disbursement of the July 1, 2025, across-the-board salary increase.
 - b. The amount to be paid to an eligible employee under this section cannot result in the employee's salary exceeding the maximum of their grade and will be less than two percent (2%) in that circumstance.
 - c. An employee whose salary equals or exceeds the maximum of their salary grade either before or because of the percentage increase under this section will receive increased compensation as follows:
 - i. An employee whose salary equals or exceeds the maximum of their grade because of the percentage increase under this section shall receive a

combination of a percentage increase and a lump sum payment equal to a two percent (2%) increase in compensation.

- 1. An employee shall receive a percentage increase equal to the amount needed for the employee's salary to equal the maximum of their grade.
- 2. The remainder of the percentage increase shall be converted to a lump sum payment equal to the remaining percentage of the employee's salary before the percentage increase provided in (i)(1) above. An employee shall receive the lump sum payment at the end of the fiscal year.
- ii. An employee whose salary equals or exceeds the maximum of their grade before any salary increases under this section shall receive a lump sum payment equal to the percentage of the maximum salary of the employee's salary grade. If the employee leaves employment with the University during the fiscal year, they will be paid that portion of the lump sum for the period in which they were in active status.
- 3. Effective FY'27, July 1, 2026, all eligible employees and salary ranges (minimums and maximums) shall receive a one-percent (1%) wage increase.
 - a. To be an eligible employee for an across-the-board base salary increase effective July 1, 2026, the employee must:
 - i. Have a salary that does not exceed the maximum of their grade;
 - ii. Have continuous employment on or before April 1, 2026; and
 - iii. To be employed by the University at the time of disbursement of the July 1, 2026, across-the-board salary increase.
 - b. The amount to be paid to an eligible employee under this section cannot result in the employee's salary exceeding the maximum of their grade and will be less than one percent (1%) in that circumstance.
 - c. An employee whose salary equals or exceeds the maximum of their salary grade either before or because of the percentage increase under this section will receive increased compensation as follows:
 - i. An employee whose salary equals or exceeds the maximum of their grade because of the percentage increase under this section shall receive a combination of a percentage increase and a lump sum payment equal to a one percent (1%) increase in compensation.
 - 1. An employee shall receive a percentage increase equal to the amount needed for the employee's salary to equal the maximum of their grade.

- 2. The remainder of the percentage increase shall be converted to a lump sum payment equal to the remaining percentage of the employee's salary before the percentage increase provided in (i)(1) above. An employee shall receive the lump sum payment at the end of the fiscal year.
- ii. An employee whose salary equals or exceeds the maximum of their grade before any salary increases under this section shall receive a lump sum payment equal to the percentage of the maximum salary of the employee's salary grade. If the employee leaves employment with the University during the fiscal year, they will be paid that portion of the lump sum for the period in which they were in active status.

<u>Section 2</u>. <u>Technology Positions</u>. Positions that are compensated under the Technology Scales in Appendix C Appendix E, and Appendix F are listed in Appendix H.

<u>Section 3.</u> <u>Lateral Changes in Position.</u> A lateral move is defined as the movement from one position to another in the same salary grade. In such cases, the employee's salary remains the same, unless the new position meets the criteria for an in-grade promotion.

Section 4. Pay upon Promotion or Reclassification.

A. Promotions are defined as advancement to a job with greater duties and responsibilities in the same grade (in-grade promotion) or a higher salary grade, where the degree of skill, effort and responsibility is significantly greater than the employee's previous position.

Upon promotion, an employee will receive a salary adjustment effective the date of promotion to the new position. The promotional adjustment is an increase of not less than 4% in base pay, but not less than the minimum of the new salary range, which is greater. The award (and amount) of any increase beyond 4% or salary grade minimum shall be at the discretion of administration and shall not be grievable.

When a position is reclassified and an upward change in grade or an in-grade promotion is the final result, the current salary of the incumbent will be adjusted in accordance with the guidelines governing promotional increases.

If the reclassification is due to a decrease in responsibilities and the position moves to a lower salary grade, the policy for demotion (Article 16, Section 7) will be followed.

B. An employee promoted to a position in a higher salary grade will receive the salary adjustment effective on the first day in the new position. An employee who is reclassified or who receives an in-grade promotion will receive the salary adjustment retroactive to the beginning of the pay period following the date the reclassification request is received in Human Resources.

<u>Section 5.</u> If an employee is involuntarily demoted to a position in a salary grade lower than the one currently held, and if the employee's current salary is above the maximum of the lower position's salary range, then the employee's salary will be reduced to the maximum of the lower

salary grade's range, effective on the first day in the position. Otherwise, the employee's salary will remain the same. The move to a lower salary grade will not affect the employee's entitlement to any other increases in compensation that may be applicable.

If an employee applies for and receives a position in a salary grade lower than the one currently held, the employee's salary shall be decreased to the maximum of the new salary grade. An employee's new salary cannot exceed the amount the department has budgeted for the position. The move to a lower salary grade will not affect the employee's entitlement to any other increases in compensation that may be applicable.

Section 6. Market Adjustments. In order to maintain market competitiveness or to aid in the recruitment or retention of employees, it may be necessary for the University to adjust salaries. Such adjustments will be based on survey data or other facts documenting the threat to retention or inability to recruit at current salary levels. The University shall provide the SEIU District 1199 Executive Board Member(s)/Chair(s) or designee with supporting documentation prior to the effective date of the market adjustments. The award (and amount) of any market adjustments shall be at the discretion of administration and shall not be grievable.

Section 7. Equity Adjustments. An equity adjustment is a special salary action to correct an inequity that cannot be corrected within the normal salary guidelines. This adjustment is used to react to sudden shifts in the competitive market where the hiring rate of a new candidate may cause an internal inequity. Consequently, an adjustment may be applied to individual bargaining unit members or a specific classification affected by the inequity. The University shall provide the SEIU District 1199 Executive Board Member(s)/Chair(s) or designee with supporting documentation prior to the effective date of the equity adjustments. The award (and amount) of any equity adjustments shall be at the discretion of administration and shall not be grievable.

Section 8. Additional Compensation.

- A. Compensation is permitted for additional professional services that are offered or required by the University.
- B. All such services and participation shall be in addition to and exclusive of the regularly assigned duties and responsibilities performed by the employee and as described in the current job description of record.
- C. No employee may receive additional compensation if the additional services occur in what would be defined and/or perceived as falling within the employee's regularly scheduled working hours, unless the employee requests and is granted the use of overtime, if eligible, flexible scheduling, compensatory time, vacation time, or leave without pay. Prior to any agreements to perform additional duties, the scope of work and amount of compensation must be approved by the head of Human Resources or designee.

D. Compensation.

1. <u>Summer Teaching</u>. Full-time, 9, and 10 month contract employees who do <u>not</u> have a regular summer and/or intersession teaching assignment as part of their official job duties may teach a summer and/or intersession course(s) and shall be compensated at the department or college rate applicable to adjunct instructors. Full-time, 12-month

professional staff members who have a summer and/or intersession teaching assignment as part of their regular job duties and who accept an overload course(s) shall be paid for the overload course(s) at the department or college rate applicable to adjunct instructors. A department or college retains the sole discretion to pay an amount in excess of the adjunct rate for summer and/or intersession teaching based on factors such as special qualifications, experience and prior teaching performance.

- 2. Employees may teach course(s) in either their home department or in another department at the University, up to a maximum of six (6) credit hours per semester beyond their regular teaching assignment for any given semester, except summer and intersession and shall be compensated at the department or college rate applicable to adjunct instructors. Such assignment(s) is considered an overload, and requires that the home department be informed and approve of the additional assignment(s). Such approval shall be subject to the operational needs of the home department and shall not be unreasonably withheld. The department administrator's decision shall not be grievable.
- 3. In all circumstances and at all times, an employee may choose not to accept the overload course(s).
- 4. Employees may provide services (other than teaching a courses) beyond their 40-hour week in either their home department or in another department at the University that are not functionally related to the requirements of their regular positions and shall be paid at the rate determined by the head of Human Resources, in consultation with the department administrator in the department where the service(s) is performed. Such assignment(s) requires that the home department be informed and approve of the additional assignment(s). Such approval shall be subject to the operational needs of the home department and shall not be unreasonably withheld. The department administrator's decision shall not be grievable.

Section 9. Librarians.

A. There are four (4) job ranks for University Library Librarians and Law Librarians: Assistant Librarian (salary grade 6), Senior Assistant Librarian (salary grade 6), Associate Librarian (salary grade 7), and Librarian (salary grade 8). These ranks are described in Appendix I, Procedure and Qualifications for Appointment and Promotion of Bargaining Unit Librarians in Rank.

- B. Librarians shall be assigned a salary grade based upon their librarian rank as described in Section 9.A., above, and Appendix I, Procedure and Qualifications for Appointment and Promotion of Bargaining Unit Librarians in Rank. The base salary of librarians receiving a promotion in librarian rank will be augmented according to the following schedule, after the addition of any other negotiated base salary increases:
 - 1. Assistant Librarian (salary grade 6) to Sr. Assistant Librarian (salary grade 6): \$3,000
 - 2. Sr. Assistant Librarian (salary grade 6) to Associate Librarian (salary grade 7): \$4,200
 - 3. Associate Librarian (salary grade 7) to Librarian (salary grade 8): \$6,000

- C. In October of any year, Assistant Librarians, Senior Assistant Librarians, and Associate Librarians may apply for promotion to the next higher rank in accordance with the procedures outlined in Appendix I. Librarians are also eligible to apply for promotions, reclassifications and in-grade promotions in accordance with Article 14 of this Agreement.
- D. Librarian Rank and Salary Grade: Librarians at the librarian rank of Assistant Librarian are placed at Salary Grade 6; librarians at the librarian rank of Associate Librarian are placed at Salary Grade 7; librarians at the librarian rank of Librarian are placed at Salary Grade 8. As a result of a reclassification, the salary grade of a librarian may be higher than the grade of the corresponding librarian rank. When a librarian at a salary grade higher than the grade of the corresponding librarian rank receives a promotion to the next librarian rank, the librarian receives the monetary award specified in Article 16, Section 11.B., above, but retains the current salary grade.

<u>Section 10</u>. The University shall notify employees of all applicable changes in wages, including retroactive pay, by year.

ARTICLE 17 INSURANCE

Section 1. The University will make available to eligible full time employees and Group I and II part time employees, pursuant to Article 18, with an appointment of six (6) months or longer a comprehensive program of employee health benefits including medical, prescription drug, dental, vision and long-term disability coverage and an employee assistance plan.

A. <u>Employee Premium Contributions</u>

During the term of this agreement, the total cumulative amount of employee premium contributions for the medical, prescription drug, dental, vision and long-term disability plans will not exceed twenty percent (20%) of the total cumulative cost of those plans. The total cumulative cost of the medical, prescription drug, dental and vision plans will be established by the University at the beginning of each plan year based on the full premium rates (or for self-insured plans rates equivalent to a fully insured rate, e.g. the COBRA rate) for each plan added together. The University will determine the amount, allocation and differentiation of employee premium contributions among its various health plan offerings (medical, prescription drug, dental and vision plans) for each plan year.

B. Level of Benefit

During the term of this agreement, the level of benefit of the University's medical, prescription drug, dental and vision plans shall be maintained at a cumulative value of not less than ninety percent (90%) of the cumulative value of those plans at annual renewal. The cost of these plans will be determined by the University prior to the start of each plan year based on the premiums for fully insured plans (or for self-insured plans rates equivalent to fully insured rates, e.g. COBRA rates) if available, the claims experience of each plan, enrollment, and fixed costs during the most recent 12 month period and projected forward with generally-accepted health care inflation assumptions to the next benefit plan year. The University will determine the plan design and resulting level of benefit of its various health plan offerings (medical, prescription drug, dental and vision plans) for each plan year.

Prior to determining the amount, allocation and differentiation of full time and part time employee remium contributions and changes in plan design and level of benefit of its various health plan offerings (medical, prescription drug, dental and vision plans), the University will confer with and consider the recommendations of the labor-management healthcare committee.

C. Wellness Incentives

The University will provide financial support for a comprehensive wellness program which supports the engagement of faculty, staff and their families in establishing a sustainable culture of wellness on campus.

The University will continue to offer incentives for employees enrolled in the medical benefit plans based on wellness program participation and established individual wellness program outcomes.

D. Other

Prior to the open enrollment period for each plan year, the University will confer with and consider the recommendations of the labor-management healthcare committee, if any, regarding equitable methods for the allocation of employee premium contributions for the medical benefit plans that encourage healthy behaviors.

Section 2.

- A. The University shall maintain the University-wide Health Care Committee for the purposes as outlined in the Collective Bargaining Agreement between the University and the AAUP. The Health Care Committee should conclude its research and provide recommendations on or before February 1st of each year to allow adequate time for any proposed changes in health insurance benefits to be implemented the following July 1st. Union participation in the Health Care Committee shall not be construed to be a waiver of the Union's right to negotiate with respect to changes, if any, in health insurance benefits as provided for in this Agreement.
- B. Should the Health Care Committee determine to recommend modification, deletion or replacement of any of the University's health insurance benefits, such recommendations will be subject to joint negotiations between the Unions representing University employees (the SEIU, the AAUP, the CWA and the FOP, "the Unions") and the University. Any tentative agreements reached between the parties will be subject to approval by the Union.
- C. District 1199 reserves the right to negotiate issues not covered in the joint agreement between the Unions as they apply to its Collective Bargaining Agreement and constituencies.
- D. Cost increases should encourage efficient and reasonable use of health care and promote wellness (i.e., as in generic substitutes, mail-order prescriptions, and preventive care). The University will endeavor, within budgetary constraints, to educate the employees about these matters. The Health Care Committee may assist the University in the development, content and format of programs that address these issues.
- Section 3. Full-time employees who elect to waive medical coverage shall receive an annual payment of \$1,200.00 within thirty (30) calendar days of the end of the plan year. Effective July 1, 2016, the taxable cash waiver option shall not be available to employees who are not then

participants. For the term of this agreement, employees receiving the taxable cash waiver option payment as of July 1, 2016 will be grandfathered and will continue to be eligible for the waiver payment, while waiving coverage. The employee must provide proof of coverage from another source. The election must be made in writing to the Director of Benefits during the annual open enrollment period. An employee who elects no medical insurance coverage subsequently may elect to participate in the insurance plan during that year, subject to the rules of the carrier, if the employee has had a change in status as defined by Section 125 of the Internal Revenue Code. Upon election to participate in coverage, the employee waives eligibility for the annual cash payment.

Section 4. Life Insurance.

- A. The University shall provide full-time employees and Group I part-time employees the following life insurance coverages:
- 1. Basic group term life insurance coverage equal to two (2) times the base annual salary, subject to a minimum coverage level of \$10,000 and a maximum coverage level of \$150,000, and an equal amount of Basic Accidental Death and Dismemberment insurance. All benefit provisions are subject to the terms and conditions set forth in the Plan Certificates.
 - 2. Business Travel Accident Insurance, which contains the following benefits:
 - a. Repatriation Benefit.
 - b. Family Transportation Benefit.
 - c. Business Travel Accident Benefit for an amount equal to two (2) times base salary, subject to a maximum coverage level of \$500,000.

All benefit provisions are subject to the terms and conditions set forth in the Plan Certificates.

- B. The University will provide the option for full time and Group I part-time employees to purchase, on an after-tax basis, voluntary group term life insurance for themselves, for their spouses, and for their eligible dependent children. Group II part-time employees may purchase voluntary group term life insurance for themselves up to a maximum of \$150,000. All benefit provisions are subject to the terms and conditions set forth in the Plan Certificates.
- Section 5. Flexible Spending Accounts (FSA). The University will make available to full time and Group I part-time employees Medical Flexible Spending and Dependent Daycare Spending Accounts at the allowable per annum limit set by the plan document pursuant to Internal Revenue Code Section 125, which allow employees to set aside funds on a pre-tax basis to pay eligible unreimbursed medical and dependent care expenses during the plan year.
- <u>Section 6.</u> <u>Long Term Disability Insurance.</u> The University shall continue to provide a disability insurance plan fully paid by the University. After a 90-day waiting period, the plan pays up to 60% of an employee's base salary, up to a maximum of \$5,000 per month, if the employee is unable to work due to injury or illness. These benefits are reduced by any amount received from PERS, STRS and Social Security. All benefit provisions are subject to the terms and conditions set forth in the Plan Certificate.

<u>Section 7.</u> <u>Health Care Reform.</u> During the term of this Agreement, the parties reserve the right to require bargaining over the impact of health care reform regulation on the University's various health benefit plans.

ARTICLE 18 PART-TIME EMPLOYEES

Section 1. Definition of Part-time Employee for Benefits Eligibility. For purposes of this Article, a part-time employee is defined as an employee with an appointment of six months or longer in a permanent or funds available position. A Group I part-time employee regularly works at least thirty (30) but less than forty (40) hours per week (75% to 99% full-time equivalency). A Group II part-time employee regularly works at least twenty (20) hours but less than thirty (30) hours per week (50%-74% full-time equivalency).

Section 2. Benefits Eligibility: Part-Time Employees

A. <u>Group I:</u> Eligible Group I part-time employees shall pay 25% of the total premium cost for single and family coverage for the medical, dental and basic vision plan coverage in which they enroll.

Eligible Group I part-time employees who elect to waive health insurance coverage and elect the taxable cash waiver option. Such employees shall receive an annual payment of up to \$900.00 {pro-rated to the time of election within the plan year} subject to the provisions and limitations of Article 17 applicable to the full-time employee taxable cash waiver option.

Effective July 1, 2016, the taxable cash waiver option shall not be available to employees who are not then participants. For the term of this agreement, employees receiving the taxable cash waiver option payment as of July 1, 2016 will be grandfathered and will continue to be eligible for the waiver payment, while waiving coverage.

Part-time employees who choose to enroll in the Opt-up vision plan will pay the difference between the amount the University pays for part-time employees for the basic vision plan and the total premium cost of the Opt-up vision plan.

The University shall pay 100% of the premium cost for basic life, basic accidental death and dismemberment and long term disability coverage for these part-time employees.

In addition, Group I part-time employees may also enroll in the following benefits plans:

- 1. Medical Flexible Spending Account
- 2. Dependent Flexible Spending Account Plan
- 3. Voluntary Group Daycare Life Insurance

Group I part-time employees who choose to enroll in these plans will pay the full cost for their participation.

B. <u>Group II</u>: Group II part-time employees may enroll in the following benefit plans:

- 1. Single and Family Health Care Coverage (Exclusive Provider Option Plan only) if and when available
- 2. Medical Flexible Spending Account
- 3. Dependent Daycare Flexible Spending Account Plan
- 4. Voluntary Group Life Insurance for the employee only up to \$150,000 maximum

Group II part-time employees who choose to enroll in these plans will pay the full cost for their participation.

ARTICLE 19 <u>PAY CYCLES.</u> AND VOLUNTARY RETIREMENT SAVINGS PLANS

Section 1. Pay Frequency. Non-exempt hourly employees are paid on a bi-weekly cycle. Exempt salaried employees on a nine-month academic year may elect to be paid in twenty-four (24) or eighteen (18) equal installments. Exempt salaried employees on a ten-month academic year may elect to be paid in twenty-four (24) or twenty (20) equal installments. Exempt salaried twelve (12) month employees are paid in twenty-four (24) equal installments. Paychecks shall be deposited directly into an employee's bank or credit union account or the payroll card system. The University reserves the right to change the current payroll cycles, and shall inform the Union, in writing, at least thirty (30) calendar days prior to such change.

Section 2. Voluntary Retirement Savings Plans.

- A. 403(b) Retirement Savings Plan: The University sponsors a 403(b) Retirement Savings Plan for all employees. An employee may participate in the 403(b) savings plan by authorizing the University to make reduction from each paycheck. The University remits the contributions to the University approved investment provider designated by the employee. Employees may select and contribute to one approved provider at a time and may change the provider at any time during the year at their own discretion, subject to the rules and regulations of the carriers, the University and the Internal Revenue Code. The University will select and retain investment providers according to Ohio legislation, University procedures and the 403(b) plan document.
- B. 457(b) Voluntary Deferred Compensation Program: The University offers a voluntary 457(b) deferred compensation retirement savings program through Ohio Public Employees Deferred Compensation. Employees may participate by contacting Ohio Public Employees Deferred Compensation to establish an account and indicate reductions from eligible payroll earnings. The University will process and remit reductions from payroll in accordance with Ohio Public Employees Deferred Compensation's direction and Internal Revenue Code requirements. Any 457(b) plan that the University provides to all employees on a campus-wide basis will be offered on an equal basis to bargaining unit employees.
- <u>Section 3.</u> <u>Retirement Plan Participation.</u> All employees of the University are covered by the provisions of the Ohio Revised Code and participate in the Ohio Public Employee Retirement System (OPERS), the State Teachers' Retirement System (STRS) or, if eligible, an Alternative

Retirement Plan (ARP). The University and the Union agree to abide by any and all rules and regulations now in effect or subsequently enacted by State of Ohio legislation, OPERS, STRS and the Alternative Retirement Plan documents. The University shall pick up the OPERS, STRS and ARP contributions for each employee on a pre-tax basis.

<u>Section 4.</u> <u>Purchase of Past Service Credit (OPERS/STRS).</u> Employees may purchase eligible past service credit through payroll deduction for STRS or OPERS on either an after-tax or pre-tax basis, according to the employee's election, and subject to the rules of STRS or OPERS and the Internal Revenue Code.

ARTICLE 20 HOLIDAY OBSERVANCE

Section 1. Holidays. Employees are entitled to eleven (11) paid holidays. They are:

New Year's Day

Martin Luther King Day

Presidents' Day Juneteenth

Memorial Day Independence Day

Labor Day
Thanksgiving Day

Veterans' Day Christmas Day

Indigenous People's Day/Columbus Day (Day after Thanksgiving observed)

The Administration may establish alternative days of observance for the following holidays:

Martin Luther King Day Presidents' Day
Indigenous People's Day/Columbus Day
(Day after Thanksgiving observed)

<u>Section 2.</u> <u>Payment.</u> Holiday pay is defined as straight time payment for a holiday whether worked or not. Holiday pay is included in calculations of active pay status. All full-time employees shall receive eight (8) hours of holiday pay for the holidays in Section 1 above. Pay shall be prorated for part-time employees. Part-time employees shall be paid for the number of hours they would normally be scheduled to work on the holiday.

Section 3. Employees who are required to report to work on holidays will be paid at the rate of one and one half $(1 \frac{1}{2})$ times the regular rate of pay for all hours worked in addition to the holiday pay.

ARTICLE 21 VACATION LEAVE

<u>Section 1.</u> <u>Vacation Leave.</u> Full-time employees earn vacation leave at the rate of 1.83 days a month or a total of twenty-two (22) workdays per year, prorated for the nine month or ten month academic year. Employees appointed to a part-time position of one-half time or more will earn vacation leave on a prorated basis.

Full-time employees on a nine month or ten month academic year who are issued a supplemental summer contract are not required to use vacation during the summer semester.

- <u>Section 2.</u> <u>Scheduling.</u> Vacation leave shall be available to employees to the extent earned. Employees shall schedule their vacations after consultation with and approval by their supervisor. Whenever possible, vacation shall be scheduled at the preference of the employee.
- <u>Section 3.</u> <u>Holidays.</u> When a holiday occurs during vacation leave, employees receive holiday pay in accordance with Article 20, (Holiday Observance), for the holiday; the pay is not charged to vacation leave.
- Section 4. Maximum Accumulation. Vacation leave accumulation may not exceed forty-four (44) days (352 hours) at any time within a fiscal year. During the last pay period in June each year, employees may carry over a maximum of thirty (30) days (240 hours) of accumulated vacation leave to the next fiscal year. The designee may grant exceptions to the vacation leave carryover limitation at his/her/their discretion.

Upon termination of employment, employees are entitled to pay for up to a maximum of twenty-two (22) days.

- <u>Section 5.</u> <u>Notice.</u> An employee's accumulated vacation time appears on the employee's paystub which is available via the online employee self-service website.
- Section 6. Professional Staff Employees Who Teach and are on an Academic Year Work Full-time professional staff employees who teach and are academic year employees will not be eligible to earn and accrue vacation leave. Such employees are expected to be in attendance during the academic year to perform teaching and/or other appropriate academic duties in accord with established requirements of the University.

ARTICLE 22 PAID LEAVES

- Section 1. Sick Leave. Sick leave with pay is a benefit available during absence due to personal illness; injury; medical confinement or disability; medical, dental or optical examinations; for the illness of or medical attention for a member of the immediate family; to cover a period of quarantine required by exposure to a contagious disease; to cover absences for unanticipated personal emergencies; or for the death of a member of the immediate family of the employee. For purposes of this Article, immediate family includes mother, father, brother, sister, spouse, daughter, son, mother-in-law, father-in-law, brother-in-law, sister-in-law, daughter-in-law, son-in-law, grandparent, grandchild, stepparents, step children, legal guardian, or other person who stands in place of a parent.
- A. <u>Accrual.</u> Sick leave will accumulate at the rate of 1.25 days (ten hours) for each month of service, without limit, and including periods of vacation and sick and other paid leave. Sick leave accumulation is pro-rated for nine and ten month academic year appointments. Employees on less than full-time status shall receive sick leave credits proportionate to the percent of time or hours worked as compared to full-time employees.
- B. <u>Notification and Certification</u>. For planned absences, consistent with Section 1 of this Article, the employee must notify the appropriate supervisor and gain prior approval. For unanticipated absences consistent with Section 1 of this Article, sick leave with pay shall be granted, provided the employee has reported the absence to the office of the department

chairperson or supervisor prior to the beginning of duty, or as soon as practicable, except in case of an emergency. Employees failing to comply with sick leave notification procedures or who abuse sick leave shall be subject to discipline.

The University reserves the right to require medical certification, or in the case of a non-medical unanticipated emergency, other appropriate documentation, in cases of planned or unanticipated absence and prolonged or repeated absence. The University ordinarily will not require such a certificate or other documentation in the case of absence of less than three (3) days' duration. The University may also require medical certification as evidence of the employee's fitness to return to work.

- C. <u>Transfers/Other Public Service</u>. If an employee transfers from another State of Ohio agency to Cleveland State University, he/she/they may transfer a maximum of one hundred twenty (120) hours accumulated sick leave credits. Proof of sick leave credits must be furnished to the University in writing by the former employer of the employee transferring credits from another State of Ohio employer. An employee who transfers from the University to another Ohio Public Agency will be provided, upon request, with certification of his/her/their remaining sick leave credits.
- D. <u>Coordination with Holidays.</u> When a holiday occurs during a period of paid sick leave, the employee receives regular holiday pay; the time is not charged to sick leave.
- E. <u>Exhaustion of Sick Leave Balance</u>. If an absence is due an employee's or immediate family member's illness or injury and extends beyond the accumulated sick leave balance, any accumulated vacation hours will be applied. An employee may also be eligible for the Sick Leave Bank in accordance with Section 2, below. Leave without compensation may be requested in accordance with Article 23 (Unpaid Leaves).
- F. <u>Disability</u>. If the disability due to sickness extends beyond three (3) months, eligible employees may apply for disability benefits.
- <u>Section 2.</u> <u>Sick Leave Bank (SLB).</u> A sick leave bank (SLB) shall be provided for employees. The purpose of the SLB is to provide additional sick leave to members of the SLB who have exhausted accumulated sick leave and otherwise qualify for it. The Department of Human Resources shall maintain procedures and be responsible for the administration of the SLB.
- A. A full-time employee who elects to join the SLB must have accumulated at least eighty (80.0) hours of sick leave. A part-time employee must have accumulated an amount proportionate to the percent of time or hours worked in a two-week period as compared to a full-time employee. A full-time employee joins the SLB by directing, in writing, the contribution of ten (10.0) hours of the member's accumulated sick leave into the SLB. A part-time employee joins the SLB by directing, in writing, the contribution of an amount proportionate to the percent of time or hours worked as compared to a full-time employee. Membership in the SLB continues until the employee leaves the university or until there is a call for SLB donations and the employee does not properly respond to the call. Sick leave time donated to the SLB is not refundable.

An employee who enrolls in the SLB while on an approved sick leave may not request the SLB benefit for that approved sick leave.

- B. All employees shall be notified by Human Resources at the annual enrollment period each September (subject to change) of the existence of the SLB and shall be provided the opportunity to become members after becoming qualified for membership, as described in Section 2.A. above.
- C. When the time available in the SLB becomes less than five (5) hours times the number of SLB members, a donation of an additional five (5.0) hours of sick leave shall be called for from all SLB members who have at least eighty (80.0) hours of accumulated sick leave (prorated for part-time employees). SLB members who have fewer than eighty (80.0) hours of accumulated sick leave (prorated for part-time employees) shall be exempt from this call for donations. A member who has at least eighty (80.0) hours of accumulated sick leave (prorated for part-time employees) and who does not make a called-for donation shall cease membership in the SLB.
- D. Any member who has fewer than eighty (80.0) hours of accumulated sick leave (prorated for part-time employees) or who anticipates within 30 days the need for more sick leave than he/she/they has available may submit a request to the SLB committee for the transfer of sick leave time from the SLB to the member. The request shall be reviewed by the SLB committee and the committee's decision, by majority vote, shall be binding. Decisions by the SLB committee may not be grieved.
- E. The SLB committee shall consist of three (3) representatives appointed by the Union and three (3) representatives appointed by the University.
- F. The maximum length of time available to any member from the SLB in response to an application is one hundred and sixty (160) hours (prorated for part-time employees). Additional extensions may be made if the sick leave time transferred in response to an application proves to be insufficient up to a total of three hundred and twenty (320) hours (prorated for part-time employees) in a twelve (12) month period. At no time may the SLB committee transfer more sick leave time from the SLB than is available in the bank.
- G. Time from the SLB may be granted because of continuous absence or intermittent absence as administered under the University's Family and Medical Leave Act Policy, due to non-work-related and non-chronic condition resulting from a catastrophic accident, injury or illness of the qualified employee or member of the qualified employee's immediate family for whom the qualified employee is the primary caretaker. Conditions caused by incidents covered by workers' compensation are not eligible for SLB time.
- <u>Section 3.</u> <u>Annual Military Reserve Duty.</u> Employees who participate in military reserve programs are entitled to leaves of absence without loss of pay for a period or periods not to exceed thirty-one (31) days per calendar year.
- <u>Section 4.</u> <u>Judicial Leave.</u> Leave with pay is granted when an employee is called for jury duty or is subpoenaed to testify as a witness before any court or governmental hearing body. Service as an expert witness shall be considered to be in the same category as outside employment and shall be subject to the limitations specified in Article 34 (Consulting and Extramural Employment).
- <u>Section 5.</u> <u>Family Leave.</u> Employees are eligible to use, in accordance with University policy, up to six (6) weeks of paid leave within one (1) year of the birth and/or adoption of a child.

ARTICLE 23 UNPAID LEAVES

<u>Section 1.</u> <u>Special Leave.</u> In accordance with Section 7 of this Article, employees may apply for and may be granted a leave of absence without pay for such reasons as study, research, professional employment, vacation, or other personal or professional reasons not specifically covered by the Agreement. The employee shall continue to accrue seniority while on a special leave of absence.

Section 2.

- A. <u>Medical Leave</u>. An employee who is injured, physically incapacitated, or unable to work for other reasons of a medical nature may apply for and shall be granted an unpaid medical leave of absence. The duration of such leave shall be a maximum of six (6) months after an employee has exhausted all her/his/their accumulated paid sick leave. Any FMLA leave that an employee is granted shall run concurrently with a medical leave of absence. Additional medical leave may be granted at the discretion of the University. The University may require proof of illness or injury. The employee shall continue to accrue seniority while on medical leave.
- B. <u>Disability Leave</u>. An employee who has exhausted her/his/their accumulated sick leave, may, if physically incapacitated for the duties of her/his/their position, request a disability leave for a period not exceeding three (3) years, provided the employee has been granted disability benefits by the state retirement system (OPERS or STRS). The University will require medical verification of the disability. The employee shall continue to accrue seniority while on disability leave.

An employee who does not qualify for state retirement system disability benefits, but does qualify for benefits under the Long Term Disability program, or Social Security Disability benefits, may request a disability leave for a period not to exceed two (2) years. The University will require medical verification of the disability. The employee shall continue to accrue seniority while on disability leave.

C. <u>Physician Examination</u>. When requested, the employee must submit a satisfactory physician's statement prior to being granted a medical or disability leave, except in cases of emergency. The University may also require medical certification as evidence of fitness to return to work. The University reserves the right to require a second opinion by a doctor of the University's choice who has expertise in diagnosis of and treatment of the employee's disability as to the necessity of the requested leave of absence. The second opinion shall be at the University's expense. If there is a conflict between the doctors' opinions, the selected doctors shall appoint a third doctor acceptable to both whose opinion as to the need for a leave shall control. The expenses of the third doctor shall be borne equally by the employee and the University.

In addition to FMLA leave, where applicable, employees may apply for and may be granted an unpaid parental leave of absence for childbirth or adoption; or a serious illness or long-term personal emergency of the employee's child; or for the serious illness of an immediate family member as defined in Article 22 (Paid Leaves). Leave of absence requests for illness in the immediate family are subject to medical verification.

- Section 3. Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA). The University shall meet and comply with the requirements of the Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993 ("FMLA") and its amendments and regulations issued pertaining thereto. The University retains the right to implement policies and procedures consistent with the FMLA and compliant with this Agreement. Nothing in this collective bargaining agreement shall be construed as limiting an employee's eligibility for or entitlement to leave pursuant to the Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993. Nothing in the FMLA and regulations issued pertaining thereto shall reduce or eliminate the benefits provided by the terms of this Agreement.
- A. <u>Extending Approved Leave Beyond Twelve (12) Week Leave.</u> Those Eligible Employees whose conditions or obligations persist beyond the 12-week Leave period may apply for leaves of absence according to this Article 23 (Unpaid Leaves). The twelve (12) workweek FMLA Leave will be counted toward any total Extended Leave which is approved.
- <u>Section 4.</u> <u>Military Service Leave.</u> The provisions of State and Federal Law shall prevail for all aspects of military leave, including request for and return from such leave.
- <u>Section 5.</u> <u>Candidacy for Public Office.</u> An employee may run for or accept public office under the following conditions:
- A. The employee shall in all cases submit a full statement of any proposed campaign activities and of the responsibilities of the office which may be assumed to the head of Human Resources or designee.
- B. When, in the judgment of the University, those activities and responsibilities will conflict with the professional obligations of the employee, a written application for reduced levels of employment and compensation or for special leave without pay shall be submitted to the head of Human Resources or designee at least ninety (90) days before the assumption of said activities or responsibilities.

Section 6. Union Leave.

- A. With the permission of the University, a leave of absence without pay and without loss of seniority or benefits will be granted where possible to those employees who are elected or selected by the Union to conduct Union business. Such permission will not be unreasonably withheld; however, the employee and/or the Union shall make the request at least forty-eight hours (48) prior to the date the leave is to commence. Every effort will be made by the Union to give as much advance notice as possible. It is understood that a maximum of ten (10) employees will be granted such leaves per year. Annually, up to ten (10) employees may be granted such a leave, and cumulatively such leaves shall not exceed thirty (30) working days per year; no such leave shall exceed five (5) consecutive work days. These leaves shall not interfere with the necessary operations of the University. Moreover, it is agreed that approved leaves taken by the SEIU District 1199 Executive Board Member(s)/Chair(s) and up to two (2) District 1199 Executive Board members under this provision shall not be limited to five (5) consecutive work days and shall not be considered for purposes of calculating the thirty (30) day limitation.
- B. At the discretion of the University based on bona fide operational need, a post-probationary employee with at least one (1) year of service who accepts full-time assignment with the Union by election, appointment, or hire may be granted a leave of absence without pay and not

to exceed one (1) year for said assignment without loss of seniority. Seniority and benefits shall not accrue during the employee's leave time. Such permission will not be unreasonably withheld. The employee and/or the Union shall make the request for the initial leave period at least thirty (30) calendar days prior to the date the leave is to commence. Every effort will be made by the Union to give as much advance notice as possible. No more than one (1) employee from the same department may be on such leave at any one (1) time.

Section 7. General Provisions for Unpaid Leaves.

- A. All leaves without pay are granted at the discretion of the head of Human Resources or designee. Applications for such leaves must be submitted to and approved by the employee's supervisor, unit head, and Vice President or Provost prior to being submitted to the Department of Human Resources. Except as otherwise specified in this Article, requests for non-emergency leave should be submitted at least one (1) month prior to the beginning of the leave date.
- B. An unpaid leave of absence is not considered a break in seniority, and additional seniority shall continue to accrue. During an approved unpaid leave of absence, the employee will not accumulate vacation leave, sick leave, or holiday time. An employee may request an extension of any unpaid leave of absence in writing to the Department of Human Resources.
- C. The employee shall notify the University of her/his/their expected date of return from an unpaid leave of absence without pay. Upon completion of such leave, the employee is to be returned to the position formerly occupied, or to an equivalent position if the employee's former position no longer exists, at the same rate of pay including any increases that would have accrued if the employee had been on the job. If a layoff occurs during the period of leave, the employee on leave shall receive the same rights upon return to work as other employees under this Agreement.
- D. The University will continue to pay its share of all group insurance benefits consistent with the procedure set forth in this Agreement during an unpaid leave of absence such that said group coverages are continued through the end of the calendar month in which the employee last actually worked or was on paid leave status, whichever is later. Beginning with the first day of the calendar month immediately following the month in which the employee last actually worked or was on paid leave status, whichever is later, the employee shall be responsible for paying for insurance benefits consistent with the provisions of COBRA for such period of time as the employee is eligible for COBRA coverage.

The University shall continue Basic Life Insurance coverage for an employee who becomes disabled and granted disability benefits according to the provisions of the state retirement system or the Long Term Disability program for a period not to exceed three (3) years.

ARTICLE 24 EMERGENCY CLOSING

<u>Section 1.</u> If the President of the University or the President's designee declares (1) that the University will not deliver academic content either in person or remotely, and (2) that the University will not deliver student and administrative support services either in person or remotely, then employees in the affected part(s) of the University who are scheduled to work will receive

their regular compensation for any straight-time hours they are not permitted to work due to such closing and those hours will not be charged against the employee's sick or vacation leave.

Section 2. If the President of the University or the President's designee declares (1) that the University will not deliver academic content either in person or remotely, and (2) that the University will not deliver student and administrative support services either in person or remotely, then non-exempt (hourly) employees in the affected part(s) of the University who are required to work when other employees are excused due to the declared emergency closing or delayed start/early dismissal shall be compensated at straight time for all hours worked. In addition, such employees shall receive their regular compensation for the hours they are scheduled to work, not to exceed eight (8) hours. Exempt (salary) employees who are required to work when other employees are excused will be permitted to use flex time for those hours worked.

ARTICLE 25 SENIORITY

<u>Section 1.</u> Seniority for a full-time employee (including academic year employees) or part-time employee shall be that employee's uninterrupted length of continuous service from the original date of hire with the University in a position that is currently in the SEIU bargaining unit. Seniority for a part-time employee shall be prorated in accordance with full-time equivalency. Temporary employees in their current positions who become members of the SEIU bargaining unit after one year in those positions, in accordance with Article 2 (Recognition), shall be credited with seniority from the date of hire in the temporary position.

Employees hired prior to the ratification of the SEIU contract in May 2000 shall be credited for all University service in any regular full-time or part-time position from their date of hire to May 2000, unless service was broken. Beginning with May 2000, only SEIU bargaining unit service time will count and will be added to service credit accrued prior to May, 2000.

Any employee who leaves the SEIU bargaining unit for a non-SEIU represented position with the University and who subsequently returns to an SEIU represented position shall have his or her previous SEIU seniority reinstated provided there was no break in service with the University. Time spent in a position outside the SEIU bargaining unit shall not be credited for SEIU bargaining unit seniority purposes.

- Section 2. Seniority shall be broken when an employee:
 - A. Quits or resigns;
 - B. Is discharged for just cause;
 - C. Is laid off more than eighteen (18) months;
 - D. Is absent without notice for three (3) consecutive work days unless failure to give notice is beyond the reasonable control of the employee;
- E. Fails to report for work when recalled from layoff within five (5) work days from the date on which the University delivers the employee notice via certified mail (to such employee's last known address as shown on the University's records) unless an employee requests within this

five (5) day period additional time, up to ten (10) work days, to report. Employees are responsible for notifying the University of any change in their addresses.

<u>Section 3.</u> Seniority will continue to accrue during time spent on an approved leave of absence or on a layoff/recall list.

<u>Section 4.</u> An employee who leaves and is rehired into an SEIU bargaining unit position not more than one year following the date he/she/they leaves the bargaining unit shall retain SEIU bargaining unit seniority accrued prior to leaving but shall not accrue seniority between leaving and rehire.

<u>Section 5.</u> Among those with the same length of-SEIU bargaining unit seniority, seniority shall be based on the date of hire. If the date of hire is the same, the flip of a coin shall be used to determine seniority.

ARTICLE 26 POSITION CHANGES AND POSTING

Section 1. Subject to the provisions of Article 27, when a bargaining unit position vacancy occurs or a new bargaining unit position is created and the University decides to fill that position with a regular full-time or part-time employee, the University shall post a notice of the opening containing all the relevant position information. The SEIU District 1199 Executive Board Member(s)/Chair(s) will be provided with notification of the new posting. The notice shall be posted for a minimum five (5) working days on the Department of Human Resources' website.

There are times when the University may need to fill a vacancy on an expedited basis due to a pressing operational need or the immediate availability of a highly qualified potential applicant pool. At its discretion, the University may use a candidate selection process that is different than the search committee process described below. The University will use the alternate candidate selection process sparingly and provide advance notice and supporting rationale to the SEIU District 1199 Executive Board Member and Administrative Organizer. The Labor-Management Committee shall address application of this provision, if necessary.

Section 2. Bargaining unit position vacancies and new positions shall be awarded on the basis of qualifications. "Qualified" shall be defined as meeting all the necessary qualifications for the position to perform the required work. In determining whether an applicant is qualified, the University shall give consideration to ability, aptitude, skill, experience, qualifications as stated on the position vacancy notice, and such other criteria as it usually considers in filling any vacancy. The determination of qualifications is the responsibility of the University. If the University determines that an employee is not "qualified," the employee shall have the right to grieve such decision.

Bargaining unit position vacancies and new positions shall be filled through a search committee process compliant with the procedures of the Department of Human Resources and the Office for Institutional Equity.

A. Bargaining unit employees shall be represented on Search Committees. Employees shall inform the department head of their interest in serving on a Search Committee. At least one (1) bargaining unit employee who is knowledgeable regarding the duties and responsibilities of

the vacant position ("eligible bargaining unit employee") shall be appointed to the Search Committee. It is the intent of the parties that reasonable efforts be made not to appoint the same eligible bargaining unit member employee to successive Search Committees.

To the extent possible, Human Resources shall identify and solicit qualified bargaining unit staff members to serve on Search Committees for bargaining unit positions. In instances where Human Resources determines there is no viable or willing bargaining unit member to serve on a Search Committee (e.g., due to workload, operational need, lack of available employee with knowledge of duties and functions of the position), the Search Committee will utilize professional Human Resources staff member(s) who will fulfill all the requirements of the Search committee. Human Resources shall notify the SEIU District 1199 Executive Board Member(s)/Chair(s) of Search Committees that the search will proceed without a bargaining unit member.

B. If an employee applies for a posted position, the search committee shall use a hiring tool approved by HR prior to reviewing candidates to determine if an applicant is qualified giving consideration to ability, aptitude, skill, experience, qualifications as stated on the position vacancy notice. In addition, 10% of the total possible score will be added to the hiring tool for their bargaining unit membership.

The hiring manager shall use a hiring tool approved by HR prior to reviewing finalists to determine if an applicant is qualified giving consideration to criteria as it usually considers in filling any vacancy. The hiring manager's determination and rationale as to the most qualified and relatively equally qualified shall be reasonable, documented and qualifiable. The hiring manager's determination and rationale shall not be arbitrary or capricious.

If an employee is determined by the University search process to be the most qualified over an outside applicant(s) or relatively equal in qualifications to an outside applicant(s), the employee shall be awarded the position over the outside applicants. Further, if more than one employee applies for a posted position and if their qualifications are determined by the search process to be relatively equal, then the employee with the most seniority shall be awarded the position

- C. Human Resources shall notify qualified bargaining unit applicants electronically that they have not been offered the position within thirty (30) calendar days of the date the hiring proposal is finalized. The start of the grievance timeline for an employee who wishes to file a grievance based on the selection of the candidate shall be ten (10) calendar days after the date of electronic notification informing the employee that he or she was not awarded the position. If a bargaining unit applicant is not notified, the grievance timeline will commence when the applicant becomes aware that a candidate accepted a position, but no later than sixty (60) days after a candidate has accepted the position.
- D. An employee who is a not selected may meet with a designated member of Human Resources to discuss the reasons for not being offered the position. At the request of the employee, a representative of the Union may be present at the meeting.
- E. An employee awarded a position through the posting procedures shall be transferred to that position on a date that is based on the needs of both affected departments but not later than thirty (30) calender days of the date the employee is notified of the awarding of the position.

- F. An employee awarded a position under these provisions shall be allowed a trial period of sixty (60) calendar days, beginning with the first day in the new position. If during the trial period it is determined that an employee is not satisfactorily performing the work, the employee may be reassigned or elect to return to her/his/their former position if mutually agreed by the employee and former department/unit head. The determination of whether or not the employee is performing the work in a satisfactory manner shall be determined by using benchmarks and objective criteria that are based on the position description. Satisfactory performance will be at the discretion of the University but shall not be interpreted in an arbitrary or capricious manner. An employee who is reassigned or elects to return to her/his/their former position will be paid at her/his/their former regular rate of pay plus any regular wage increases that would have been received by such employee in the former position, during the time the employee was in the new position.
- <u>Section 3.</u> Employees who are within an original probationary period or trial period are ineligible for inclusion in a pool of candidates to fill a vacancy.
- <u>Section 4.</u> Nothing in this article shall be construed to require the University to declare that a position vacancy exists; to create a position vacancy or a new position or limit the University's ability to utilize a temporary employee or temporary transferee to fill the position.

ARTICLE 27 LAYOFF, PLACEMENT, BUMPING, RECALL

- Section 1. <u>Definitions.</u> For the purposes of this Article, the following terms shall have the following meanings:
 - A. Made Whole. For the purpose of this Article, an employee is "made whole" when they are placed, bumping or recalled into a position substantially equivalent to the classification from which they were laid off, with the same salary grade, FTE, and salary. Employees who are placed, bumping or recalled into a funds-available position from a hard-funded position are not considered "made whole," even if they are placed, bumping or recalled into a position with their original classification, salary grade, and salary.
 - B. Placement. The process by which an eligible employee who has been notified of a layoff is moved to a vacant bargaining unit position, without a lapse in employment.
 - C. <u>Bumping. The process by which an eligible employee who has been notified of a layoff can replace a less-senior incumbent in a position, rather than allowing the notified party's employment with the University to lapse.</u>
 - D. Recall. The process by which an eligible laid-off employee is offered a vacant position after a lapse in their employment with the University, or placement, previous recall, or bump that does not make them whole.
 - E. <u>Hard-Funded Position</u>. Full- and part-time positions that are wholly funded from state appropriations, general fees, tuition, or auxiliary funds.

- F. Funds-Available Position. Full- and part-time positions that are dependent, in whole or in part, on funding other than from hard-funding.
- G. <u>Immediately Qualified</u>. An employee is "immediately qualified" to be placed in a position as follows:
 - For purposes of a layoff, placement or recall in this Article, a person who meets the minimum qualifications for the position as stated in the job description shall be considered "immediately qualified"; and
 - 2) For purposes of a bumping, an employee is "immediately qualified" to bump into a position if they meet the minimum and preferred qualifications for the position as stated in the job description.

In determining whether the employee is immediately qualified, the University shall give consideration to ability, aptitude, skill, experience, qualifications as noted in the job description. The determination of qualifications is the responsibility of the university. If the university determines that an employee is not qualified, the employee shall have the right to grieve such decision.

- Section 2. <u>Notification of Layoff.</u> When the University determines that a reduction in force becomes necessary due to lack of funds, for purposes of efficiency, or lack of work in a department(s), the University shall determine which positions(s) shall be laid off and notify the Union and the affected employee(s) in accordance with the following:
- A. Where possible, the University shall give written notice of a potential layoff to the affected employee(s) and the Union ninety (90) calendar days in advance of the effective date. The employee(s) and the Union shall be given written notice of an actual layoff no fewer than forty-five (45) calendar days in advance of the effective date.
- B. The written notice shall include the reasons for the layoff(s), the effective date of the layoff(s), and a reference to the employees' rights under this Article and Article 8 (Grievance Procedure).
- C. Following its receipt of the ninety (90) or forty-five (45) calendar day notice, the Union may request to meet and confer with the University to discuss alternatives to layoffs. The Union's request must be made within five (5) working days of its receipt of University's notification. The Union's comments and ideas given to avoid the layoff will be considered before making a final decision. If requested by the Union, the University shall provide the Union with a current seniority list, the reason for the reduction in force and a copy of the departmental budget(s).
- Section 3. <u>Recall List.</u> The University shall maintain a recall list consisting of employees who have received written notice of an actual layoff and/or employees who have active recall rights, and shall supply this list to the Union's Executive Board Member(s) on a monthly basis. The list shall contain employee names, dates of layoff, classifications, and dates of recall.

Section 4. Layoff Procedure.

A. Overall Requirements:

- 1. If at any time during the layoff process an employee submits his/her/their notice of retirement, resignation or volunteers for layoff, the University will review its layoff rationale. Where appropriate, the University may curtail staff reductions and/or recall laid-off employee(s).
- 2. The remaining employees within the department or unit must be immediately qualified to perform the duties of the laid-off employee that the University deems operationally necessary.
- 3. Student employees shall not be used to perform significant components of the position of a laid off employee. It is agreed that this provision shall not apply to students, whether paid or unpaid, performing work in internships, graduate assistantships, practicums or through other programs whose primary purpose is to satisfy a degree requirement.
- 4. The University shall make available to laid-off employees, prior to their layoff date, job and career advising and information on benefits. Upon request, the University shall provide reasonable access to personal computers, and copiers for use in preparing resumes and cover letters. Employees shall also have access to EAP services during this time period to deal with any stress-related issues.
- 5. If the work force is to be reduced, it shall be accomplished by layoff and not by any hours reduction. Only by agreement between the employee, University and Union can the regular hours of employees be reduced.
- 6. If a layoff occurs during a period of unpaid leave, the employee on leave shall receive the same rights under this Agreement as other employees.
- 7. Any employee scheduled to be laid off from his/her/their present job may request to be transferred into a posted vacant bargaining unit position for which the employee is immediately qualified to perform the required work.
- 8. Seniority will continue to accrue up to eighteen (18) months during time spent on layoff, and the employee shall retain all seniority accumulated prior to layoff.
- 9. Employees laid off while serving his/her/their initial probationary period or employees in a temporary position (an employee hired for a specific project or hired with a defined end date) will not be entitled to placement, bumping or recall rights.
- 10. Eligible laid-off employees have a right to be placed into a bargaining unit position for which they are immediately qualified through placement, bumping, and/or recall.
 - B. Order of Layoffs. The University will lay employees off in the following order:
- 1 The University shall first lay off non-bargaining unit temporary employees with the same job classification and within the department(s) where the layoff(s) occurs.
- 2. The University shall then lay off probationary employees with the same job classification and within the affected department(s).

- 3. The University shall then lay off part-time employees with the same job classification and within the affected department(s).
- 4. If further reductions are required, employees in the affected job classification(s) shall be laid off as follows:
 - Any employees in the affected classification who have active discipline at the suspension (whether a working suspension or unpaid suspension) level or covered by a "last chance agreement" for conduct other than that covered by Article 41, or
 - ii. Any employees who have an overall performance rating below standards (i.e. "needs improvement" rating or below) for the two most recent performance evaluation rating periods, or
 - iii. In the inverse order of seniority.

Section 5. Placement Procedure.

A. For employees who have completed their probationary period, the University will first attempt to place an employee notified of layoff into either a funds-available or a hard-funded vacant position. Placement of an employee into a vacancy in the same classification or in a different classification in the same salary grade shall take precedence over bumping an incumbent provided the employee is immediately qualified to perform the required work.

If there is no such vacancy in the same salary grade, the employee shall be offered placement into a lower salary grade vacancy within two (2) salary grade steps of the employee's current salary grade in which he/she/they is immediately qualified to perform the required work.

An employee who is placed into a lower salary grade vacancy will retain his/her/their recall rights outlined in Section 7 below.

- B. Employees placed into another SEIU bargaining unit position shall be required to serve a 60 day trial period. If during the trial period it is determined that an employee is not satisfactorily performing the work, this trial period shall be extended for as long as 30 additional days. The determination of whether or not the employee is performing the work in a satisfactory manner shall be determined by using benchmarks and objective criteria outlined upon placement that are based on the position description. Satisfactory performance will be at the discretion of the University but shall not be interpreted in an arbitrary or capricious manner. In the event the employee is not able to complete the trial period due to performance, the employee will maintain recall rights for eighteen (18) months from the original date of lay off.
- C. If no such vacancy exists prior to the end date of the employee's current position, and the laid-off employee is eligible to bump, and there is an eligible position in which they can bump, the laid-off employee may exercise their right to bump an incumbent.

Section 6. Bumping Procedure.

- A. An employee scheduled to be laid off from his/her/their present job with six (6) or more years of seniority is eligible to bump. An employee scheduled to be laid off from his/her/their present job with less than six (6) years of seniority is ineligible to bump and shall be laid off.
- B. An employee who bumps into a funds available position shall be limited to placement within a salary range permitted by the funding source(s).
- C Employees may not bump those who have more seniority. Part-time employees cannot bump full-time employees.
- D. An affected employee who is eligible to bump may bump the least senior employee in a position for which the affected employee is immediately qualified to perform the required work, as evidenced by recent performance in the position or in a position having the same essential job duties or the employee's demonstration of other relevant qualifications. Incumbents will be bumped by the more senior employee in the following priority order:
 - 1. In the same classification in the same department.
 - 2. In a different classification in the same salary grade in the same department.
 - 3. In the same classification and same salary grade in a different department.
 - 4. In a different classification in the same salary grade in a different department if the employee has worked in that classification as a regular employee (i.e. not as a temporary transferee, etc.) at any time during the three year period immediately prior to the employee's assignment to his/her/their current position.

In the event that the employee's previous position(s) has experienced a title change since the employee held the position(s), the employee and at least one representative from the University and at least one representative from the Union shall review the employee's previous job history to determine the employee's previous position(s).

- E. If the affected employee who is eligible to bump is not able to bump in the same salary grade, the employee shall be laid off, except under the following circumstances, when such employee may bump into lower salary grade.
- 1. Subject to Sections 5.A. and 5.B. above, an employee may bump the least senior employee in a position within the next lower salary grade for which the affected employee is immediately qualified to perform the required work:
 - a. If the employee has fifteen (15) or more years of seniority; or
- b If the employee is within five (5) years of eligibility for retirement according to OPERS or STRS. An employee who is qualified for retirement according to OPERS or STRS is not eligible to bump into a lower salary grade; or
- c. If the affected employee has worked in that classification as a regular employee (i.e. not as a temporary transferee, etc.) at any time during the three year period

immediately prior to the affected employee's assignment to his/her current position. In the event that the employee's previous position(s) has experienced a title change since the employee held the position(s), the employee and at least one representative from the University and at least one representative from the Union shall review the employee's previous job history to determine the employee's previous position(s).

- F. An employee who declines placement or to exercise his/her/their right to bump, or who is unable to do so, shall be laid off.
- G. Employees bumping into another SEIU bargaining unit position shall be required to serve a 60 day trial period. If during the trial period it is determined that an employee is not satisfactorily performing the work, this trial period shall be extended for as long as 30 additional days. The determination of whether or not the employee is performing the work in a satisfactory manner shall be determined by using benchmarks and objective criteria outlined upon placement that are based on the position description. Satisfactory performance will be at the discretion of the University but shall not be interpreted in an arbitrary or capricious manner. In the event the employee is not able to complete the trial period due to performance, the employee will maintain recall rights for eighteen (18) months from the original date of lay off.
- H. When an employee who is eligible for placement cannot be placed, does not have the right to bump, or chooses not to exercise their right to placement or bumping that would not make them whole, the employee is eligible for recall.

Section 7. Recall.

- A. Laid-off employees or employees who have not been made whole will have recall rights for up to eighteen (18) months starting from the last day of work in their former position that initiated the recall rights.
- B. Whenever, in the judgment of the University, it is necessary to increase the work force following a layoff, employees will be recalled in order of seniority, i.e., the most senior employee will be recalled first, provided that the recalled employee is immediately qualified to perform the required work.
- 1. University-authorized new or vacant positions shall first be offered, in seniority order, to the most senior pre-layoff classification incumbent who, as a result of layoff, had exercised his/her/their seniority to bump laterally within a salary grade or into a position in a lower salary grade. Recall will continue in order of seniority.
- 2. Subject to the eligibility provisions in Section 5 above, if a laid-off employee is offered recall to a vacancy in a lower grade level within two (2) salary grades of the grade the employee was laid off, it is the employee's option to accept that position if the employee is immediately qualified. If the employee chooses to accept the lower level position, the employee will be removed from the recall list.
- 3. Employees may choose to remain on the recall list rather than accept recall to a position that does not make them whole. An employee who is offered a position in her/his/their former job classification and salary who refuses the offer shall not be entitled to further recall rights.

- C. An employee has five (5) workdays from receipt by certified mail of a notice of recall to accept recall. The employee's return to work date will be agreed upon by the employee and the University subject to the operational needs of the department, but not to exceed three (3) weeks.
- D. Seniority will continue to accrue up to eighteen (18) months during time spent on layoff, and the employee shall retain all seniority accumulated prior to layoff.
- E. The University shall not hire new employees in bargaining unit positions as long as there are still eligible employees on the recall list who are immediately qualified to perform the work in the affected job classification and are willing to be recalled to said classification.
- F. An employee who is recalled to his/her/their former salary grade shall be compensated at his/her/their former salary plus any additional increase provided during the layoff period. An employee recalled to a lower salary grade classification shall be paid at his/her/their former salary plus any additional increase provided during the layoff period, unless it is higher than the maximum of the lower salary grade range, in which event the maximum salary at the lower salary grade range will apply. If and when the provisions of this paragraph are implemented, the placement of an employee in a classification different from his, her or their previous classification will not establish a basis for any future salary inequity issues.
- G. Employees recalled into another SEIU bargaining unit position shall be required to serve a 60 day trial period. If during the trial period it is determined that an employee is not satisfactorily performing the work, this trial period shall be extended for as long as 30 additional days. The determination of whether or not the employee is performing the work in a satisfactory manner shall be determined by using benchmarks and objective criteria outlined upon placement that are based on the position description. Satisfactory performance will be at the discretion of the University but shall not be interpreted in an arbitrary or capricious manner. In the event the employee is not able to complete the trial period due to performance, the employee will maintain recall rights for eighteen (18) months from the original date of lay off. In the event the employee is not able to complete the trial period due to performance and the employee's recall rights have exhausted while serving the trial period, the employee will be placed back on the recall list for the time period equal to the time period he/she/they served the trial period.
- Section 8. The University will continue to pay its share of all group insurance benefits consistent with the procedure set forth in this Agreement during a layoff such that said group coverages are continued through the end of the calendar month in which the employee last actually worked, or was on paid leave status, whichever is later. Beginning with the first day of the calendar month immediately following the month in which the employee last actually worked or was on paid leave status, whichever is later, the employee shall be responsible for paying for insurance benefits consistent with the provisions of COBRA for such period of time the employee is eligible for COBRA coverage. An employee on layoff may convert her/his group basic life insurance benefit to an individual policy at her/his full cost according to the terms and conditions stipulated by the insurer in the Plan Certificate. A laid off employee may elect to "port," or convert to an individual policy at her/his full cost, voluntary group life insurance coverage according to the terms and conditions specified by the insurer in the Plan Certificate.

ARTICLE 28 <u>TEMPORARY TRANSFERS</u> TEMPORARY TRANSFERS, TEMPORARY ASSIGNMENTS AND PAY ADJUSTMENTS

- <u>Section 1.</u> <u>Temporary Assignments.</u> The University retains the right, as modified by the terms set forth in this Article, to temporarily transfer employees.
- <u>Section 2.</u> In temporary assignments from one job classification to another, the employee is expected to perform the essential responsibilities of the temporarily assigned classification. Such assignments shall not exceed six (6) months except under one of the following circumstances in which the transfer may extend for up to one year:
 - A. To fill a need caused by an employee being on sick or other approved leave of absence;
 - B. To address an immediate and continuing operational need; for budgetary reasons or for a special project;
 - C. To fill a need during the period pending the permanent filling of such vacancy.
- <u>Section 3.</u> If the University temporarily assigns an employee to another job classification, the employee shall:
- A. Receive her/his/their regular salary if the salary grade for such other classification is the same as or lower than the employee s salary grade;
- B. Receive the employee's regular salary during the first seven (7) calendar days of the transfer to a position in a higher salary grade. Beginning with the eighth (8th) calendar day, the employee shall be paid at the rate which results in not less than a 5% increase in base pay but not less than the minimum of the salary range of the temporary job classification, whichever is greater.
- C. Within thirty (30) days of receipt of the transfer application the employee shall receive confirmation that the transfer is either granted or denied.

ARTICLE 29 SUBCONTRACTING/CONTRACTING OUT

- <u>Section 1.</u> It is not the intent of the University to contract out or subcontract bargaining unit work for reasons other than to create greater efficiencies; achieve cost-savings; participate in initiatives for shared services arrangements, council of governments, other public-public or public-private partnerships and consortiums; to improve operational effectiveness; or as otherwise may be provided for in Article 5, Management Rights. Prior to a decision being made to subcontract/contract out work, the Union shall be given, upon request, the opportunity to meet with the University and to discuss what options/alternatives may be available to maintain the work in the bargaining unit.
- <u>Section 2.</u> When possible, the University shall give the Union a minimum of sixty (60) calendar days advance written notice of its intent to contract out work. Within ten (10) working days of notice from the University, the Union shall be given, upon request, the opportunity to meet with the University and discuss what options/alternatives may be available to maintain the work in the

bargaining unit. The meeting shall take place within five (5) working days of the Union's request unless otherwise agreed by the parties. Within ten (10) working days of the parties' meeting, the Union may provide alternatives to the University's intended action for its consideration. The University shall give serious consideration to the Union's alternative solution in reviewing its intended action.

<u>Section 3.</u> In addition to the above, the Union shall have the right, upon request, to negotiate the impact of the intended actions of the University to subcontract/contract out bargaining unit work.

<u>Section 4.</u> In the event of a dispute, relating to the terms of this Article, the Union shall have the right to file a grievance pursuant to Article 8.

ARTICLE 30 WORKLOAD

Section 1. Workload of Professional Staff Who Do Not Teach.

- A. The University reserves the right to determine work assignments for each position. The distribution of work assignments will be made at the discretion of supervision based upon consideration of classification level, employee qualifications, and organizational needs. Nothing in this Agreement shall limit a supervisor's ability to assign an employee work outside his/her/their classification to meet immediate operational needs.
- B. If an employee believes that her/his/their workload is excessive, the employee shall meet with her/his/their supervisor to resolve the issue. At the request of the employee, a Union representative may be present at the meeting.
- C. Nothing herein shall limit the Administration's right to assign employees to a project team or workgroups wherein the team members may be required to assume different roles and/or perform duties outside of their job description. The assignment shall not be considered a temporary transfer. The applicability of additional compensation will be made at the discretion of the Compensation Section or designee at the beginning of the project or upon its conclusion.

Section 2. Workload of Professional Staff Who Teach.

- A. The maximum teaching load for a full-time professional staff member shall not exceed sixteen (16) credit hours per semester (four (4) four-credit hour courses per semester or equivalent course assignments not to exceed 32 semester credit hours per academic year).
- B. Authorized class sizes shall be determined by the Dean or her/his/their designee only after consultation with the professional staff members of the affected department. Only the professional staff member or the Dean or her/his/their designee can authorize an overload to any of her/his sections.
- C. Adjustments in a professional staff member's instructional assignment may be made by a chairperson to encourage the initiation of a special project, to acknowledge a continuing record of scholarly or creative achievement, or to discharge administrative functions.

- D. Upon request of the professional staff member and approval at the discretion of the chairperson and Dean, reduced instructional assignments for a maximum of one (1) year may also be made at no reduction in pay for the purpose of professional development.
- <u>Section 3.</u> <u>Additional Compensation.</u> Employees may provide additional professional services that are offered or required by the University as described in Article 16, Section 10, Additional Compensation.
- <u>Section 4.</u> In cases of staff reduction which result in the assignment of substantial additional duties, the affected individuals and supervisors shall meet for the purpose of prioritizing the work and are encouraged to suspend or eliminate non-essential duties or processes.

ARTICLE 31 OFF-CAMPUS WORK ASSIGNMENTS

- Section 1. An employee may be required to work at an alternate location(s) away from the main University campus as part of his/her/their regular job duties. If this requirement is communicated to the employee at the time of an initial employment offer or promotional offer, the employee shall not be eligible for travel expense reimbursement unless it is provided for in his/her/their letter of appointment or any renewal thereof.
- Section 2. Employees who occasionally are assigned to work at an alternate location(s) outside the main University campus (recruiters, advisors, etc.) shall be reimbursed for the use of their personal vehicles when the distance traveled to an alternative site of instruction and/or services is greater than their normal commute to the central campus. Reimbursement for mileage, parking fees, and tolls shall be made in accordance with standard University policies governing travel. If inclement weather or other hazardous conditions prevail, then the employee shall also be reimbursed for hotel and meal expenses in accordance with standard University travel policy.

ARTICLE 32 TEACHING, PUBLISHING AND USE OF SOCIAL MEDIA

- <u>Section 1.</u> Employees, where applicable, are entitled to freedom in the classroom in discussing their subject, but they should be careful not to introduce into their teaching controversial matter which has no relation to their subject.
- <u>Section 2.</u> Employees writing articles outside the scope of their job duties may identify themselves as employees of the University and may mention the University in such articles or publications, provided that the employees indicate that the articles or publications are written in their individual capacities and not as employees of the University, and further indicate that the University is not responsible for the contents of their articles or publications.
- <u>Section 3.</u> University computers are to be used for university-related business purposes. It is appropriate to review and post to social media sites at work if the information sought and your comments are directly related to accomplishing work goals, such as seeking sources of information or working with others to resolve a problem. You should maintain your personal sites on your own time using non-University computers.

As "public officials" under the Ohio Revised Code and members of the University community, employees should remember that the public may judge the University by their utterances whether published orally, in writing or posted online along any associated graphic images. Therefore, employees at all times should be accurate, exercise appropriate restraint, show respect for the opinions of others and should make every effort, where appropriate, to indicate that they are speaking as individuals and not on behalf of the University.

ARTICLE 33 PATENTS AND COPYRIGHTS

<u>Section 1.</u> <u>Preamble</u> This Article relates to Intellectual Property, meaning any copyrightable property or patentable matter, including but not limited to: books, texts, articles, monographs, glossaries, bibliographies, study guides, laboratory manuals, syllabi, tests and work papers, lectures and lecture notes, musical and/or dramatic compositions, unpublished audiotapes and cassettes, computer programs and software, live video, photographs, programmed instruction materials, drawings, paintings, sculptures and other works of art.

<u>Section 2.</u> The parties agree to engage in effects bargaining if/when a patent and/or copyright situation arises.

ARTICLE 34 CONSULTING AND EXTRAMURAL EMPLOYMENT

Section 1. The University recognizes the value, for its personnel, for the University, and for the community, of many types of consulting and other external employment experiences which enhance the professional competency of the individual and bring credit, not only to the employee, but to the University as well. Advance approval from the employee's department head unit head is required for teaching at a competitor college/university even if the teaching is done on the employee's own time. Advance approval for teaching shall not be unreasonably denied.

<u>Section 2.</u> No employee shall be permitted to undertake any consulting or extramural employment during scheduled hours of employment without prior written approval. In no instance may an employee receive his/her/their regular pay for time spent in any extramural employment; the employee must use compensatory time, if any, vacation time or unpaid leave time.

<u>Section 3.</u> No employee shall use the name, symbol, or address of Cleveland State University in any extramural employment agreement. University staff, facilities, equipment, and materials may be used for such purposes only with the express written consent of the University and according to explicit terms for reimbursement.

ARTICLE 35 MANDATORY FURLOUGHS

<u>Mandatory Furloughs</u>. The University reserves unto itself, through its Board of Trustees, the right to adopt and implement a policy providing for mandatory furloughs of employees to achieve spending reductions necessitated by institutional budget deficits.

Any implementation of a mandatory furlough policy shall not be considered a lay-off of staff within the meaning of Article 27 or as the term may be used elsewhere in this Agreement. As such, a mandatory furlough policy supersedes all other university policies and this Agreement and applies to all employees regardless of source of funds, place of work or appointment terms or status.

Any mandatory furlough policy shall be limited in duration to the minimum number of furlough days necessitated by institutional budget deficits and only after the University has explored other cost-cutting alternatives and the means of initiating mechanisms for generating additional revenue. The maximum number of furlough days allowed during fiscal years 2021, 2022 and 2023 respectively shall not exceed five (5) unpaid days per fiscal year. The University will provide the Union with at least forty-five (45) days advance notice of the intended implementation of the furlough policy and the supporting financial information.

At the request of the Union, the parties shall bargain over the impact of the furlough policy on bargaining unit employees, including the method for scheduling time-off. Furlough days will not impact an employee's eligibility for or continued enrollment in the University's health, vision and life insurance plans.

The University will provide the affected employees and the Union with at least thirty (30) days advance notice of the implementation plan of a mandatory furlough.

Nothing in the foregoing shall prohibit the parties from meeting to discuss the possibility of allowing additional unpaid furlough days in any fiscal year(s) to avoid or reduce the impact of mass layoffs.

ARTICLE 36 TRAINING AND PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT

<u>Section 1.</u> The University will endeavor, within budgetary constraints, to provide opportunities that promote continuing education, training, and upgrading of employees. Training and Professional Development is a shared responsibility, and it is intended that these opportunities will enable employees to increase their knowledge and skill, enhance their promotional opportunities and advance their career goals.

Section 2. The Union may advise and consult with the Department of Human Resources on the possible development, content, and format of career advancement programs, courses, and workshops that may be available to the employees. In the event the University introduces significant new equipment or technological change to an existing position or classification, the University shall provide appropriate training within the constraints of its budget for the incumbent(s) in order that they can properly use the equipment required by the specific position.

Section 3. Upon receiving supervisory approval, an employee who is required to hold a professional license, registration, or certification as a condition of employment shall be allowed to attend professional meetings or conferences in order to secure or maintain the necessary license, registration, or certification. The employee shall schedule attendance consistent with the operational needs of the department. The University shall pay the cost of any license, registration, or certification that an employee is to hold as a condition of employment at the University. The University shall also pay the membership costs for professional associations an employee is

required to join in order for the University to maintain accreditation as deemed necessary by the University.

<u>Section 4.</u> The University recognizes the benefits of professional staff participation as presenters at professional meetings, as officers of professional organizations, participants in community service organizations, and as recipients of awards. Supervisors may permit attendance at meetings or conferences where such attendance does not interfere with unit operations. Supervisors may also provide financial support for these activities.

<u>Section 5.</u> The University agrees to fund a career development program for bargaining unit professional staff in the amount of up to \$6,000 for each fiscal year of this Agreement. The program shall be overseen by a labor-management committee that will develop guidelines, monitor the program and approve appropriate requests. The program guidelines shall include eligibility requirements that support student or employee engagement and retention. In addition, collaboration with other departments or program areas will be encouraged and outlined in the program guidelines. Any unused funds from a fiscal year appropriation shall be carried forward to the next year of the Agreement up to a maximum two-year accrual.

ARTICLE 37 TUITION REMISSION

<u>Section 1.</u> <u>Eligibility.</u> Full-time employees shall receive tuition remission benefits for courses taken at the University as described in this Article.

Section 2. Description. The University will cover instructional and general fees (this does not include miscellaneous fees such as those listed in the University Bulletins and other similar fees) for up to eight (8) semester hours of undergraduate or graduate courses per semester or fees for continuing education courses up to the equivalent cost of eight (8) undergraduate credit hours per semester. If the employee takes fewer than eight (8) credit hours per semester (graduate or undergraduate), the University will also cover continuing education fees up to the cost of the unused credit hours at the undergraduate rate. Any unused credits may not be "banked." Application and transcript fees are the responsibility of the employee. The University will not cover fees for employees to participate in the premium-priced programs, e.g. AMBA, EMBA, DMP programs.

<u>Section 3.</u> <u>Application/Information.</u> Employees who choose to participate in the Tuition Remission program must follow the University's application and enrollment procedures. Applications for the Tuition Remission program may be obtained from the Department of Human Resources and tax information will be provided at that time.

Section 4. Release Time. An employee who wishes to attend a job-related course which is available only during working hours may be excused from work with the supervisor's approval. Job-related courses are those which, in the judgment of the employee's department head, will contribute significantly to the maintenance or improvement of the employee's job performance. Work schedules may be adjusted to permit employees to attend courses. Such adjustments shall not be unreasonably denied. In any event, employees may take no more than one course during the workday.

<u>Section 5.</u> Regular employees appointed at 50% FTE or more shall receive tuition remission benefits as described in Section 2 of this Article. In addition, employees may utilize this benefit in accordance with Section 4, above, and on a space-available basis.

<u>Section 6.</u> In the event an appointment is terminated as a result of a reduction of force, eligibility is continued for a period of two semesters provided the employee has been attending Cleveland State University as a student enrolled in a degree granting program during the two academic terms immediately preceding the termination of employment.

ARTICLE 38 STUDENT FEE AUTHORIZATION PROGRAM

The University's Student Fee Authorization Program Section 1. Eligibility and Description. at Cleveland State University is an educational assistance program for spouses and eligible naturally born or adopted children who are financially dependent on a qualifying full-time or parttime employee according to IRS rules. For eligible full-time employees, fee remission as described in this Article will be provided for full instructional and general fees charged for enrollment in credit courses by undergraduate students and for half of the total instructional and general fees charged for enrollment in credit courses by graduate and professional students. For eligible parttime employees, fee remission as described in this Article will be provided for 75% of the instructional and general fees charged for enrollment in credit courses by undergraduate students and for half of the total instructional and general fees charged for enrollment in the credit courses by graduate and professional students. Benefits apply only to the in-state portion of any fee. The Student Fee Authorization Program may not be used for Continuing Education Courses. For those who wish to enroll in "premium-priced" programs, the benefit shall not exceed the standard law, graduate or undergraduate tuition.

<u>Section 2.</u> <u>Application/Information.</u> Employees' spouses and eligible dependents who choose to participate in the Student Fee Authorization Program must follow the University's application and enrollment procedures. Applications for the Student Fee Authorization Program may be obtained from the Department of Human Resources and tax information will be provided at that time.

Section 3. Eligibility of Spouses and Children

For spouses or dependent children to be eligible for participation, a full-time employee must have at least one (1) year of continuous full-time service with the University since the most recent hire date (if more than one) on the first day of the semester. A part-time employee must have at least one (1) year of continuous full-time or part-time service of at least 75% full-time equivalency ("FTE") with the University since the most recent hire date (if more than one) on the first day of the semester. In the event of a status change from part-time service of 75% FTE or more to full-time service, the employee maintains part-time benefit until one (1) year continuous full-time or part-time service has elapsed to become eligible for the full-time fee remission benefit. Eligibility is determined as of the first day of the session for the course(s) desired. The University will cover only the cost of fees for spouses and dependent children of employees who are eligible for the program on the first day of the session.

Eligible dependents include the spouse of a qualifying employee or children who are financially dependent on the qualifying employee. A financially dependent child is one who currently meets the Internal Revenue Service dependency definition and is being claimed on the qualified employee's federal income tax return for the current year.

Eligible spouses and children receiving any form of financial aid through the University or other governmental agencies will receive fee remission under this policy only to the extent that no cash disbursement of this benefit results from multiple awards. Financial aid regulations governing the Fee Authorization Program are available in the Financial Aid Office.

<u>Section 4.</u> <u>Benefit.</u> An eligible spouse or child may participate in the program for a total of 150 semester credit hours or two (2) academic degrees, whichever is less.

In the event of the divorce of a qualifying employee, eligibility is continued for the spouse for a period of up to two (2) years from the date of the divorce (based on the court decree), as long as the qualifying employee remains in an eligible, active status at Cleveland State University. Benefits will be determined based on the employee's current status in an active full-time or 75% full-time equivalent position.

Section 5. Changes in Employment Status.

- A. In the event of a qualifying employee's death, eligibility will be continued for a spouse and/or children regardless of their registration status at that time based on the employee's active status and eligibility at the time of death.
- B. With ten (10) years of service, in the event of a qualifying employee's retirement or total disability (under PERS, STRS or Social Security), eligibility will be continued for a spouse and/or children regardless of their registration status at that time based on the employee's active status and eligibility at the time of retirement.
- C. If an appointment is continued at less than full-time, or if a leave of absence without pay is granted, eligibility is continued for two (2) full semesters beyond the date of the change in status based on the employee's active status and eligibility at the time. If an appointment is terminated as a result of a reduction of the workforce, benefits are extended for a period of two (2) full semesters for those who have been attending Cleveland State University during the two (2) academic terms immediately preceding the layoff. In the event of any other termination of active service with the University, the Fee Authorization Program eligibility ceases.
- D. An employee who is laid off and subsequently recalled within the recall period shall, upon recall, be immediately eligible for benefits under this Article and is not required to wait for one (1) year after recall to be eligible, provided he/she/they has otherwise satisfied the eligibility requirements at the time of layoff.

A laid off employee who did not satisfy the eligibility requirements for benefits at the time of layoff shall, upon recall, retain time accrued toward eligibility prior to the layoff and shall satisfy the remainder of the eligibility period prior to receiving benefits under this Article.

ARTICLE 39 HEALTH AND SAFETY

<u>Section 1.</u> <u>Safe Working Environment.</u> The University and the Union agree that the safety of all employees is a matter of utmost importance. It is the responsibility of the University to provide safe working conditions, equipment, and work methods for its employees. The University agrees to continue to comply with health and safety standards provided for in applicable state and federal statutes.

The University and the Union further agree that it is the bargaining unit member's responsibility to follow University health and safety policies which may include the wearing of personal protective equipment and the mandatory attendance at training sessions. It is recognized by the parties that any violation of University safety policies may result in disciplinary action by the University in accordance with Article 9.

- <u>Section 2.</u> The University will discuss with the Union any complaint or recommendation concerning safety and health.
- Section 3. All employees shall, as soon as practicable, report unsafe working conditions or equipment to their supervisors. Any employee involved in an accident shall report the accident and any injury sustained according to University procedures. The employee and the supervisor shall, as soon as practicable, fill out an accident report on the form provided by the University, which must include the names of all witnesses to the accident. A copy of the accident report will be given to the employee when it is filed.
- <u>Section 4.</u> <u>Equipment and Electronic Technology Guidelines.</u> The University will give due consideration to health and safety issues, including ergonomics, in the use of its equipment and electronic technology.
- <u>Section 5.</u> Grievances which involve hazardous conditions that could result in bodily harm will begin at Step 2 of the Grievance Procedure.
- Section 6. The University shall convene a campus-wide Health and Safety Committee. The committee shall be composed of one member and one alternate selected by each of the following constituencies: University Administration, Faculty of the College of Law, CSU-AAUP, Non-Bargaining Unit Professional Staff, SEIU-District 1199, Non-Bargaining Unit Classified Staff, CWA Local 4309 and FOP-OLC. The committee shall be chaired by the Department of Environmental Health and Safety. The committee shall meet every other month for two (2) hours of release time unless otherwise mutually agreed. The parties shall mutually agree on the date, time and place of the meetings. At any time, the parties may mutually agree that there is no need for the committee to meet or that more frequent meetings are necessary.

ARTICLE 40 SECURITY AND SECURITY CAMERAS

The primary purpose of security is to protect the lives and property of all faculty, staff, students, and visitors on the Cleveland State University campus. To achieve that purpose, the University may install security cameras. Security cameras may incidentally record employee misconduct that the University may use in disciplinary procedures.

The University does not intend to place security cameras in private offices or work cubicles for the purpose of monitoring employee work activity. However, the University also reserves the right to monitor employees whom the University has reasonable cause to suspect of being engaged in misconduct.

ARTICLE 41 SUBSTANCE ABUSE

The parties agree that the University may implement a substance abuse testing policy that provides for the substance abuse testing of employees after an accident while on the job resulting in personal injury or property damage or based upon reasonable suspicion. The policy shall include a provision that provides for an employee who tests positive for the presence of a drug or alcohol to be assessed by and enrolled in an appropriate treatment plan through a mandatory referral to the University's Employee Assistance Plan (EAP) and to retain employment pursuant to a Last Chance Agreement, the terms of which shall be determined in the sole discretion of the University following consultation with the Union.

Nothing in the foregoing shall prohibit the University from administering appropriate discipline, up to and including termination, pursuant to the just cause requirements of Article 9, for any violation of policies (including a refusal to submit to reasonable suspicion or post-accident substance abuse testing), procedures, work rules, job performance requirements, or behavioral standards.

ARTICLE 42 RETIREMENT AND RESIGNATION

<u>Section 1.</u> <u>Notice of Resignation.</u> An employee planning to resign shall give written notice of intent to her/his immediate supervisor and the Department of Human Resources at least fourteen (14) calendar days before voluntary resignation. The employee may give fewer than fourteen (14) days' notice with prior approval from her/his supervisor.

<u>Section 2.</u> <u>Notice of Retirement.</u> An employee planning to retire should give written notice of intent to retire to her/his immediate supervisor and the Department of Human Resources at the earliest date possible, but not less than thirty (30) calendar days before termination of service.

Section 3. Separation from Employment.

- A. An employee, upon separation from employment with the University, may donate up to an additional twenty-five (25) hours of sick leave to the Sick Leave Bank from that portion of the employee's accrued sick leave balance that is eligible for a cash payout. The employee's cash payout will be reduced by the amount of his/her/their donation.
- B. <u>Sick Leave Pay Out.</u> At the time of retirement, employees with ten (10) or more years of public service within the State of Ohio will be compensated for not more than one-fourth (1/4) the value of accrued but unused sick leave. The maximum payment shall be 240 hours. The rate of pay will be based on an employee's rate of compensation at the time of retirement. Acceptance of such payment shall eliminate all accumulated sick leave credit. Payments shall be deposited according to the employee's most recent payroll direct deposit instructions.

- C. <u>Vacation Pay Out.</u> Accumulated but unused vacation time up to a maximum of twenty-two (22) days will be paid upon termination of employment, retirement, or death. Payments shall be deposited according to the employee's most recent payroll direct deposit instructions.
- D. In the event of an employee's death, any payment(s) for accrued vacation and/or sick leave provided for in this Article will be made to the employee's beneficiary or estate pursuant to the University's procedures for distribution of final compensation.

ARTICLE 43 DISTANCE EDUCATION

Section 1. Preamble. This Article relates to distance education, meaning a formal education process in which the instruction occurs when student and the employee(s) who teaches are not in the same place. Instruction may be synchronous or asynchronous. Distance education may employ audio, video, or computer technologies. The initiative for distance education courses/programs may come from either the employee(s) who teaches or the administration, but the actual development of such courses/programs will be mutually agreed between the employee(s) who teaches and the appropriate administrator(s).

Section 2. Control of the Curriculum.

- A. The provisions of Article 32 shall apply to distance education.
- B. Methods of instruction and course materials are under the control of the employee(s) assigned to develop and/or teach the distance education course. For team-taught or interdisciplinary courses, the employee(s) involved should share this responsibility.
- C. Distance education courses (or modifications thereto) shall comply with all of the standard practices, procedures, and criteria which have been established for traditional courses including, but not limited to, employee involvement at the level of course development and approval, selection of a qualified employee(s) to teach the course, pedagogical determinations about appropriate class size, and oversight of all final course offerings by the appropriate education committee to ensure conformity with previously established traditions of course quality and relevance to programs.

Section 3. Intellectual Property.

- A. If the University provides extraordinary assistance (including compensation as indicated below) in the creation of distance education courses, the materials created shall be considered University-supported work.
- B. If the University-supported distance education materials are subsequently externally marketed, it is understood that the creator(s) and the University will share in any net revenue, based upon an agreed-upon revenue sharing arrangement, with no restrictions on the use of such revenue.
- C. The University shall not use such University-supported distance education materials for non-commercial educational purposes without prior written consent of their creator(s).

D. Such University-supported distance education materials shall not be used in circumstances that compete with the University without the prior written consent of their creator(s) and the University.

Section 4. Workload and Compensation.

- A. <u>Class Size.</u> Determination for class size for a distance education class should comply with the standard practices, procedures, and criteria of the University, including the level of support (*e.g.*, graduate assistants) that could be made available to employees engaged in distance education.
- B. <u>Preparation</u>. Employees who agree to perform the initial development of a distance education course or who agree to revise extensively a course for distance education delivery shall be entitled to appropriate compensation, to be consistent with University policy and to be agreed upon in advance among the employee(s) and the appropriate administrator(s). Acceptance of compensation constitutes an understanding that at least three additional sections of the course will be offered in an appropriate sequence over the next several years and that the employee(s) will serve as instructor(s) or will train other employees to teach the course. Examples of possible forms of compensation are as follows:
 - an appropriate course load reduction in an academic term or terms as agreed upon by the employee(s) who teaches and the administration;
 - (2) an appropriate one-time cash payment in the form of a course development grant, if such grants are available (to be paid upon completion of the development of the course).
- C. <u>Travel Reimbursement.</u> Employees shall be entitled to travel reimbursement for travel directly and necessarily related to the distance education assignment in accordance with applicable University guidelines and this Agreement. Travel reimbursement shall be agreed to by the employee(s) and the appropriate administrator(s) prior to the employee(s) beginning to develop or to teach the distance education course.
- <u>Section 5.</u> <u>Support Services.</u> During both the development and delivery of distance education coursework, the University shall ensure that appropriate technology, software, equipment, and personnel are identified and in place and shall provide appropriate training for employees, consistent with the need of the employees and the availability of University resources and services for that purpose.

ARTICLE 44 LEGAL PROTECTION

The University shall provide legal representation to employees who are defendants in civil actions arising out of their employment, at their request, subject to the Ohio Attorney General's approval and in accordance with Ohio Revised Code Sections 109.361 and 109.362, which provide reasons an employee may and may not receive legal protection.

The University shall also indemnify and hold harmless employees from liability arising out of their employment by paying any judgments, other than judgments for punitive or exemplary damages, or as otherwise prohibited in Ohio Revised Code Section 9.87.

ARTICLE 45 SUCCESSORSHIP

This Agreement shall be binding and inure to the benefit of each of the parties hereto.

Provided that there is no statutory impediment or prohibition, in the event that the control of the operations or facilities of the University transfers to another entity, the successor entity shall be bound by this Agreement and be required to recognize the Union with respect to the facilities and bargaining unit personnel of the University at the time of completion of such transaction.

The Union shall be given written notice of such transactions no later than thirty (30) calendar days prior to the consummation of same.

ARTICLE 46 SAVINGS PROVISION

If any provision of this Agreement conflicts with the provision of any applicable federal or state statute, or Executive Order having the effect of law, now in force or hereafter enacted, the remainder of the Agreement shall remain in full force and effect unless the parts so found to be void or illegal are wholly inseparable from the remaining portions of this Agreement. The Administration and the Union will meet within thirty (30) calendar days after the conflict in law/statute is brought to the formal attention of the parties for the purpose of negotiating new language in that provision which will meet their requirements and that of the law.

ARTICLE 47 REORGANIZING/RESTRUCTURING

Section 1. The University reserves the right to reorganize or restructure. In the event that the University plans to reorganize or restructure a department/college that impacts bargaining unit employees, it shall discuss the planned reorganization with SEIU District 1199 leadership no later than thirty (30) calendar days in advance of the effective date of the reorganization. Reorganization will also be a standing agenda item on the Labor/Management Committee.

<u>Section 2.</u> The University shall notify the affected employees of a planned reorganization no later than two (2) weeks in advance of the effective date.

<u>Section 3.</u> For the purposes of the Article, reorganization shall be defined as a change in the organizational structure of one or more departments within the University which affects the majority of Bargaining Unit employees in the affected department(s).

ARTICLE 48 DURATION

This Agreement shall be in full force and effect from November 1, 2024 through and including October 31, 2027. This Agreement shall be renewed automatically for successive one (1) year

periods unless either party serves written notice to the other of an intent to reopen negotiations on this Agreement no later than sixty (60) days prior to the date of expiration.

SEIU & CSU

SIDE LETTER OF AGREEMENT

Bargaining proposals relating to the research staff supporting the work of a Research Faculty member shall be deferred until such a time that the University creates and/or posts a position to fill such role. Unless and until the parties agree to a different result, these positions shall be classified as non-bargaining unit professional staff. This shall not affect any positions currently classified as included in the SEIU bargaining unit.

09/22/2017

Mediation in regards to SEIU Sick Leave Bank at Cleveland State University

The parties agree to the following in regards to the Sick Leave bank:

- Time from the SLB may be granted to members because of :
 - Continuous or intermittent absence as administered under the University's FMLA policy;
 - 2. Non-work related and non-chronic condition resulting from a catastrophic accident, OR
 - 3. Injury or illness of the qualified employee or member of the qualified employee's immediate family for whom the qualified employee is the primary caretaker.
- Member's requests of time will be based on time needed and not a blanket 160 hours.
- SLB Committee may request doctor certification per Article 22 sec B. Anyone from the committee can request.
- HIPPA agreements will be signed by all members of the SLB committee.
- The SLB Committee will be trained on these procedures.
- Administration of time- SLB time may not be paid in the same pay period but will not be unreasonably delayed and will be processed during regular pay cycles.
- This settlement does not set precedent for similar cases on any other matter.
- Union agrees to withdraw the grievance related to this matter pursuant to this resolution.

Danielle Ruis	10/9/17	
University Representative	Date	
And and	10-9-17	
Union Representative	Date	

MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT RESTORATION OF BENEFITS FOR SAME-SEX DOMESTIC PARTNERS

The following agreement is reached between Cleveland State University ("CSU") and Service Employees International Union, District 1199 ("SEIU") regarding providing certain benefits to the same-sex domestic partners of bargaining unit employees should there be a change in the law regarding the legality of same-sex marriages:

- 1. The parties agree that effective with the ratification of the 2024-27 Labor Agreement (the "Agreement"), health insurance benefits and tuition remission benefits will not be extended to the unmarried same-sex domestic partners of bargaining unit employees, and "unmarried same-sex domestic partner" will be excluded from the definition of "immediate family member" of a bargaining unit employee for purposes of paid leave benefits.
- 2. Should: (a) the United States Supreme Court issue a decision reversing its decision in *Obergefell v. Hodges*, 576 U.S. 644 (2015) and the State of Ohio either enacts legislation or the voters of the State of Ohio ratify via referendum to amend the Ohio Constitution that renders samesex marriages unenforceable; or (b) an amendment to the United States Constitution be ratified that renders same-sex marriages unenforceable, then CSU will extend benefits under Articles 17 and 38 of the Agreement to the registered same-sex domestic partners of bargaining unit employees, and the definition of "immediate family member" in Article 22 of the Agreement will include "registered same-sex domestic partners."
- 3. To qualify as an employee's "same-sex domestic partner," the individual must meet the following requirements:
 - a. be of the same sex, as the employee and prohibited from being legally married to each other in the State of Ohio;
 - b. shares a residence with an eligible employee for at least six months;
 - c be at least 18 years of age;
 - d. is not related to the employee by blood to a degree of closeness that would prohibit legal marriage;
 - e. is listed as Domestic Partner on the notarized CSU Affidavit of Domestic Partnership in effect when the request for benefits is submitted;
 - f. is not in relationship solely for the purpose of obtaining benefit coverage;
 - g. is not married or separated from any other person; and
 - h. has provided a notarized Affidavit of Domestic Partnership and two proofs of joint ownership or joint residency issued within six months preceding the request for same-sex domestic partner benefits.

- 4. The effective dates for extending benefits to registered same-sex domestic partners of bargaining unit employees following the occurrences detailed in Paragraph 2, above, shall be as follows:
 - a. Insurance coverage: July 1 or the beginning of the next plan year, should the benefit plan year cycle change
 - b. Tuition: start of first semester
 - c. Paid sick leave: start of the second full pay period
- 5. This agreement shall not apply or otherwise be extended to the opposite-sex domestic partners of bargaining unit employees.

Job Titles for Cleveland State University Professional Staff Represented by SEIU/D1199

Appendix A

Title	Job Code	Dept	Grade
Coord,True2U College Bound	21268B	Academic Programs	05
ESL Program Coordinator	21288B	Academic Programs	06
Admissions Counselor	32797B	Admissions Office	03
Administrative Coordinator	32296B	Admissions Office	04
Admission Comm Lead & Sr Cnslr	32798B	Admissions Office	04
Sr Admissions Counselor	32798B	Admissions Office	04
Sr. Admissions Counselor – Arts	32978B	Admissions Office	04
Transfer Recruitment Spec.	32798B	Admissions Office	04
Coord, Adm. Comm. & Sr. Coun.	32798B	Admissions Office	04
Coord, Campus Visits	32798B	Admissions Office	04
Coord, TC Advising	21020B	Admissions Office	05
Coord, Trnsfr & Non-Trad Std	32799B	Admissions Office	05
STEM Outreach Specialist	32800B	Admissions Office	06
Senior Accountant	32011B	Advancement Services	06
Advisor (Acad. Area)	21020B	Advising, University	05
Advisor & Program Specialist	21010B	Advising, University	05
Coord. CCP/Acad Advisor	32799B	Advising, University	05
First Year Advisor	21020B	Advising, University	05
Coord, First Year Advising	21269B	Advising, University	05
Assistant Academic Coach	21020B	Advising, University	05
Mgr, Key Bank Schlr Prgm	32376B	Advising, University	06
Coord, African-Amer Cul Ctr	32267B	Africana Studies	04
Administrative Assistant	32082B	Alumni Affairs	03
Mgr, Alumni Affairs	32376B	Alumni Affairs	06
Animal Care Technician	21795B	Animal Care Facilities	01
Animal Husbandry Tech	21795B	Animal Care Facilities	01
Administrative Coordinator	32296B	Art and Design	04
Asst AD, Ticket Sales & Ops	32268B	Athletics Administration	05
Athletic Communication Spec.	32781B	Athletics Administration	03
Assistant Athletics Trainer	32951B	Athletics Administration	04
Associate Head Trainer	32953B	Athletics Administration	05
Director, Athletics Equipment	32367B	Athletics Administration	05
Academic Advisor - Athletics	21020B	Athletics Administration	05
Asst Mgr, Athl Facilities	32268B	Athletics Administration	05
Sport Info & Media Coordinator	32268B	Athletics Administration	05
S-A Success Specialist	21799В	Athletics Administration	05
Associate Academic Coach	21021B	Athletics Administration	06
Laboratory Coordinator	23266B	Biology, Geology, Environ Sci	03

Administrative Coordinator	32296B	Biology, Geology, Environ Sci	04
Laboratory Manager	21376B	Biology, Geology, Environ Sci	06
Lead Student Collections SpcIs	32797B	Bursars	03
Student Account Specialist	32798B	Bursars	04
Accountant	32010B	Bursars	05
Account Analyst	32799B	Bursars	05
EAN Trade Counselor	21808B	Business Outreach & Engagement	05
Administrative Coordinator	32296B	Business Outreach & Engagement	04
Program Manager	32375B	Business Outreach & Engagement	06
SBDC Marketing Consultant	21809B	Business Outreach & Engagement	05
Academic Advisor	21020B	Business Student Services	05
Coordinator (Acad Area) – 5	21268B	Business Student Services	05
Recruiter/Advisor	21020B	Business Student Services	05
Associate Academic Coach	21021B	Business Student Services	06
Coord, Student Services	21269B	Business Student Services	06
Student Services Specialist	32799B	Campus411	05
Sr Stu Svss Spclst	32800B	Campus411	06
Sr Student Svcs Spclst	32800B	Campus411	06
Project Manager	32055B	Capital Planning	07
Interior Design Space Mgr	32375B	Capital Planning	07
Senior Architect	32057B	Capital Planning	08
Sr Project Mgr	32056B	Capital Planning	08
Stud, Fac & Employer Liaison	32781B	Career Development	03
Budget Analyst	32798B	Career Services Center Development	04
Career Specialist	32800B	Career Development	06
Mgr, Student Employment	32376B	Career Services Center Development	06
Program Mgr., Student Employment	32375B	Career Development	07
Academic Advisor	21020B	CAS Advising	05
Associate Academic Coach	21021B	CAS Advising	06
Video Production Asst	32780B	Center for Inst Tech&Dis Learn	02
Coordinator, Operations & Fiscal	32268B	Chemistry Department	05
Sr Mgr, Freshman Chem Pgm	21375B	Chemistry Department	07
Program Coordinator	32288B	Civic Engagement	06
Academic Advisor	21020B	COH Advising	05
Recruiter/Advisor	21020B	COH Advising	05
Associate Academic Coach	21021B	COH Advising	06
Academic Advisor	21020B	CLASS Advising	05
Administrative Coordinator	32296B	Cnsl, Admin, Supv, Adult Learn	04
Program Coordinator	32267B	Cnsl, Admin, Supv, Adult Learn	04
Coord, Budget & Operations	32268B	Coll of Sciences&HlthPro, Dean	05
Coord, Ugrad Pre-Prof Prog	32268B	Coll of Sciences&HlthPro, Dean	05
Communications Design SpecIst	32781B	College of Business Admn, Dean	03

Administrative Coordinator	32296B	College of Business Admn, Dean	04
Academic Advisor	21020B	College of Business Admn, Dean	05
Program Manager	32377B	College of Business Admn, Dean	05
Recruiter/Advisor	21020B	College of Business Admn, Dean	05
Recruiter/Advisor - Grad Prgms	21020B	College of Business Admn, Dean	05
Weston Ideation Lab Manager	21377B	College of Business Admn, Dean	05
Administrative Assistant	32082B	College of Education, Dean	03
Administrative Coordinator	32296B	College of Engineering, Dean	04
Communications Coordinator	21268B	College of Engineering, Dean	05
Coord, Engineering Co-Op Pgrm	32268B	College of Engineering, Dean	05
Machinist	23799B	College of Engineering, Dean	05
Assistant Academic Coach	21020B	College of Engineering, Dean	05
Coord. & Advisor, WCE Grad. Prog.	32288B	College of Engineering, Dean	06
Manager, MakerSpace Lab	21376B	College of Engineering, Dean	06
Program Mgr., Earn & Learn	21287B	College of Engineering, Dean	06
Program Mgr, Engr Diversity	32288B	College of Engineering, Dean	06
Prgrm Coord, Transfers & Advis	32288B	College of Engineering, Dean	06
Associate Academic Coach	21021B	College of Engineering, Dean	06
Sr Mgr, CEEL	32375B	College of Engineering, Dean	07
Graduate Student Services Spec	32798B	College of Graduate Stds, Dean	04
Coord, Graduate Recruitment	32268B	College of Graduate Stds, Dean	05
Office Coordinator	32582B	College of Graduate Stds, Dean	05
Mgr, Grad Student Resource Ctr	32376B	College of Graduate Stds, Dean	06
Administrative Coordinator	32296B	College of Law	04
Administrative Coordinator	32296B	College of Law, Dean	04
Paralegal	21798B	College of Law, Dean	04
Academic Support Specialist	21799В	College of Law, Dean	05
Academic Support Specialist, DE&I	21799B	College of Law, Dean	05
Asst Director of Admissions	32366B	College of Law, Dean	06
Development Manager	32655B	College of Law, Dean	06
Asst Dir, Law Adm & Ops	32366B	College of Law, Dean	06
Coordinator of Online Education	21268B	College of Law, Dean	05
Specialist (Admin Area) – 6	32800B	College of Arts & Sciences, Dean	06
Program Manager	21287B	College of Arts & Sciences, Dean	06
Academic Advisor	21020B	College of Science Advising	05
Mgr, COSHP Advising Ctr	32376B	College of Science Advising	06
Administrative Coordinator	32296B	College of Urban Affairs, Dean	04
Mgr, Comm Info Svcs & Web Spec	32376B	College of Urban Affairs, Dean	06
EECS Program Advisor	21020B	Computer Science	05
Coord, Conf Serv Sales & Sched	32268B	Conference Services	05
Accountant	32010B	Controller's Office	05
Senior Accountant	32011B	Controller's Office	06
Administrative Assistant	32082B	Counseling Center	03
Administrative Coordinator	32296B	Counseling Center	04

Counselor	32260B	Counseling Center	06
Counselor, Athletics	32260B	Counseling Center	06
Counselor, Crisis Interv CoRes	32260B	Counseling Center	06
Multicultural Counselor	32260B	Counseling Center	06
Post-Doctoral Resident	32258B	Counseling Center	06
Psychologist	32264B	Counseling Center	07
Communication & Admin Spclst	32082B	CPAE Student Services	03
Academic Program Spc	21798B	CPAE Student Services	04
Administrative Coordinator	32296B	CPAE Student Services	04
Internship Coordinator	32798B	CPAE Student Services	04
Academic Advisor	21020B	CPAE Student Services	05
Recruiter/Advisor	20120B	CPAE Student Services	05
Grad Programs Cd	32269B	CPAE Student Services	06
Associate Academic Coach	21021B	CPAE Student Services	06
Research Assistant	32254B	Criminology and Sociology	04
Director, K-12 CSE	21356B	Center for Computing Edu & Inst	06
Administrative Coordinator	32296B	Curriculum & Foundations	04
Communications Coordinator	21268B	Dean College Arts and Sciences	05
Administrative Coordinator	32296B	Dean College of Health	04
Budget & Operations Coord	32268B	Provost	05
Coordinator (Admin) – 5N	32265B	Dean College of Health	05
Coord, Assessment & Accreditat	21268B	Dean Publ Affrs and Educ	05
Mgr, Comm Info Svcs & Web Spec	32376B	Dean Publ Affrs and Educ	06
Administrative Coordinator	32296B	Department of Theater & Dance	04
Costume Shop Supervisor	32835B	Department of Theater & Dance	05
Administrative Coordinator	32296B	Dept of Art & Design	04
Coord, Annual Giving Campaigns	32267B	Development	04
Development Manager	32655B	Development	06
Donor Relation & Steward Officer	32655B	Development	06
Mgr, Duplicating Services	32376B	Digital Print	06
Alternative Media Specialist	23797B	Disability Services	03
Access Specialist	32797B	Disability Services	03
Research Associate (Non Acad)	32256B	Diversity Institute	06
Academic Advisor	21020B	Education Students Serv Ctr	05
Academic Program Specialist	21798B	Electrical Engr & Computer Sci	04
Administrative Coordinator	32296B	English Department	04
Env Health & Safety Officer	32799B	Environmental Health & Safety	05
Environ Health & Safety Ofcr	32799B	Environmental Health & Safety	05
Processing Center Specialist	32797B	ES Processing	03
Process Center Int Doc Lead	32267B	ES Processing	04
Processing Center Lead	32267B	ES Processing	04
Administrative Coordinator	32296B	Facilities & Safety Admin	04
Lead Facilities Budget Admin	32268B	Facilities & Safety Admin	05
Administrative Coordinator	32296B	Facilities Administration	04

Coord, Facilities Admin Systems	32268B	Facilities Administration	05
Financial Aid Production SpcIs	32797B	Financial Aid Office	03
Sr Financial Aid Specialist	32798B	Financial Aid Office	04
Financial Aid Processing Spec	32798B	Financial Aid Office	04
Financial Aid Systems Lead	32034B	Financial Aid Office	05
Scholarship Coordinator	32268B	Financial Aid Office	05
Program Mgr, First Yr Exp	21269B	First Year Experience	06
Facilities Mgr/Admin	23799В	Gene Rgltn in Health & Disease	05
Lab Facilities Manager	32954B	Gene Rgltn in Health & Disease	05
Spec, Grad Stud & Faculty Svcs	32798B	Graduate Studies	04
Office Coordinator	32582B	Graduate Studies	05
Coord, Graduate Recruitment	32268B	Graduate Studies	05
Graduate Student Success Coord	21268B	Graduate Studies	05
Administrative Coordinator	32296B	Health and Human Performance	04
		Health Sci and Human	
Administrative Coordinator	32296B	Performance	04
Coor, Hlth & Wellness Programs	32799B	Health Services	05
Nurse Practitioner	32610B	Health Services	06
Nurse Practitioner/Midwife	32610B	Health Services	06
Crd, Mandel Cont. Scholars Prg	32267B	Honors Program	04
Cont Schol Advis & Prg Coord	32268B	Honors Program	05
Academic Advisor	21020B	Honors Program	05
Academic Advisory & Admin. Coord.	21020B	Honors Program	05
Academic Advisor, MCSP	21020B	Honors Program	05
Honors College, Academic Advis	21020B	Honors Program	05
Office Coordinator	32582B	Honors Program	05
Univ Scholars Advisor	21020B	Honors Program	05
Assistant Academic Coach	21020B	Honors Program	05
Associate Academic Coach	21021B	Honors Program	06
Program Manager Honors	21376B	Honors Program	06
CSS Marketing & Operations Coord.	32268B	Hospitality Services	05
Production Specialist	32797B	Information Services & Technol	03
Supv, Student Computing Svcs	32835B	Information Services & Technol	05
AV/Videoconferencing Spc	23799B	Information Services & Technol	05
Coord, Integrated Classrm Tech	23799B	Information Services & Technol	05
Coordinator and Advising Spec	32268B	Information Systems	05
Research Assistant	32254B	Institutional Research	04
Coord, Ctr for Faculty Exc	32267B	Instructional Excellence	04
Coord, Acad Program Quality	21269B	Instructional Excellence	06
CISP International Edu Coord	32267B	International Services	04
CISP Education Advisor	32800B	International Services	05
Administrative Specialist	22225	International Services	04
	32296B	international services	0-
CISP Intnl Edu Advisor	32296B 32268B	International Services	05

Mgr, International Programs	32376B	International Services	06
Mgr., International Services Mgr.	32375B	International Services	07
Mgr., Education Away	32375B	International Services	07
Student Records Adm	32799B	Law Academic Affairs	05
Student Records Adm	32265B	Law Career & Student Srv	05
Asst Dir, Student & Career Sv	32366B	Law Career & Student Srv	06
Career Services Specialist, DE&I	32800B	Law Career & Student Srv.	06
Evening & Weekend Supervisor	32836B	Law Library	04
Purch, Access, Tech Svc Coord	32835B	Law Library	05
Digital Contnt & Spec Coll Lib	21525B	Law Library	06
Student Services Librarian	32366B	Law Library	06
Tech & Research Srvs Librarian	21525B	Law Library	06
Instructional Svcs Libn	21528B	Law Library	08
Asst Dir, Student & Career Sv	32366B	Law Office of Career Planning	06
Acquisitions & Cataloging Spec	21798B	Main Library	04
Cataloging & E-Resource Spec	21798B	Main Library	04
Evening & Wknd Supv	32836B	Main Library	04
Business & Comm Librarian	21526B	Main Library	08
Cataloging and Metadata Libar	21525B	Main Library	06
Collecn Mgmt & Acquis Librarn	21525B	Main Library	06
Digital Schol Publictn & Prgms	32784B	Main Library	06
Perf Arts & Humanities & OER	21526B	Main Library	08
Univ Archst & Rec Ret Mgr	21060B	Main Library	06
Health Professions Librarian	21527B	Main Library	07
Head, Special Collections	21528B	Main Library	08
Sciences & Engr Subj Spec Libn	21528B	Main Library	08
Office Coordinator	32582B	Marketing Department	05
Administrative Coordinator	32296B	Mathematics and Statistics Department	04
LSAMP Math Educ Coord	21268B	Mathematics and Statistics Department	05
Mgr, Math Support Svcs	21375B	Mathematics and Statistics Department	07
Special Programs Coordinator	32267B	Mechanical Engineering	04
Director, Player Development	32780B	Men's Basketball	02
Head, Video Operations	32780B	Men's Basketball	02
Facil Coor & Stage Prod Spec	23798B	Music Department	04
Student Recruiter/Enrlmnt Admn	32798B	Music Department	04
Experiential Learning Coord	21272B	Occupational Therapy	07
Administrative Coordinator	32296B	Office of Inclusion & Mult Eng	04
Coord, Multiclt Eng & Success	32268B	Office of Inclusion & Mult Eng	05
Coordinator, Multicultural Eng	32268B	Office of Inclusion & Mult Eng	05
Coordinator, Success Initiatives	32268B	Office of Inclusion & Mult Eng	05
Program Assistant	32134B	Pathway to Practice	03

Advisor & Program Coord	32268B	Pathway to Practice	05
Community Outreach Coordinator	32268B	Pathway to Practice	05
Student Success Advisor	21020B	Pathway to Practice	05
Urban Health Engagement Manage	32375B	Pathway to Practice	07
Community Engagement Coordinat	21270B	Pathway to Practice	07
Administrative Coordinator	32296B	Physics Department	04
Mgr, Laboratory Operations	32376B	Physics Department	06
Property Control Specialist	32798B	Property Control Department	04
Coord., Budget & Operations	32268B	Provost's Office	04
Coord., CEE Systems & Gen	32267B	Provost's Office	04
Coord, Choose Ohio First Schl	32267B	Provost's Office	04
Coord, Learning Stream	32267B	Provost's Office	04
Administrative Coordinator	32296B	Psychology Department	04
Purchasing Analyst	32798B	Purchasing Office	04
Registrar Services Specialist	32797B	Registrar's Office	03
Catalog & Curriculum Coord	32267B	Registrar's Office	04
Coord, Registrar Services	32267B	Registrar's Office	04
Coord, Scheduling Services	32268B	Registrar's Office	05
Administrative Coordinator	32296B	Research	04
Indus, Eng. & Lab Dev. Specialist	32798B	Research	04
RISE Prog Int Coord	32797B	School of Education&Counseling	03
Administrative Coordinator	32296B	School of Education&Counseling	04
CEHS Recruit / Retention Coord	21268B	School of Education&Counseling	05
MUST Program Coordinator	32288B	School of Education&Counseling	06
Program Coordinator	32288B	School of Education&Counseling	06
Program Manager	32288B	School of Education&Counseling	06
Program & EdTPA Coordinator	32288B	School of Education&Counseling	06
Administrative Coordinator	32296B	School of Film and Media Arts	04
Equipment Coordinator	23798B	School of Film and Media Arts	04
Equipment Supervisor	32835B	School of Film and Media Arts	05
FMA Workflow Coordinator	21268B	School of Film and Media Arts	05
Production Coordinator	21268B	School of Film and Media Arts	05
Odyssey Program Coordinator	32288B	School of Film and Media Arts	06
Coor, Contr & Accred Complianc	32268B	School of Health Sciences	05
Office Coordinator	32582B	School of Health Sciences	05
Academic Fieldwork Coordinator	21272B	School of Health Sciences	07
Clinical Coord, Off-Cmp Plc	21272B	School of Health Sciences	07
Clinical Coord, Stdnt Tchg	21272B	School of Health Sciences	07
Administrative Coordinator	32296B	School of Music	04
Facil Coor & Stage Prod Spec	23798B	School of Music	04
Student Recruiter/Enrlmnt Admn	32798B	School of Music	04
Music Instrument Curator	32380B	School of Music	05
Clinical Nursing Associate	21802B	School of Nursing	06
Coord, CE Programs	32267B	School of Nursing, Dean	04

Coordinator of Online Education	21268B	School of Nursing	05
Office Coordinator	32582B	School of Nursing, Dean	05
Recruiter / Advisor	21020B	School of Nursing, Dean	05
Administrative Coordinator	32296B	School of Social Work	04
Coordinator of Online Edu	21268B	School of Social Work	05
Campus Coord, CWWPEP	21278B	School of Social Work	06
Coordinator, Field Education	32288B	School of Social Work	06
Mgr, Special Events	32376B	Special Events	06
Mgr., Special Events (Temp)	21289B	Special Events	06
Program Manager – 6N	21289B	Special Events	06
Administrative Coordinator	32296B	Sponsored Programs & Research	04
Accountant	32010B	Sponsored Programs & Research	05
Budget Coordinator	32268B	Sponsored Programs & Research	05
Grant Ops Coordinator	32268B	Sponsored Programs & Research	05
Program Mgr , Pre-Awards	32376B	Sponsored Programs & Research	06
Senior Accountant	32011B	Sponsored Programs & Research	06
Mgr, First Year Exp	21376B	SR VP Enrollment & Student Suc	06
Program Review Coordinator	32267B	Strategic Planning Department	04
Administrative Coordinator	32296B	Student Belonging and Success	04
Associate Academic Coach	21021B	Student Belonging and Success	06
Sr Success/Graduation Coach	21799B	Student Belonging and Success	06
Success/Graduation Coach	21799B	Student Excellence	04
Coord, PHLLC Programs	21268B	Student Excellence	05
Sr Success/Graduation Coach	21799B	Student Excellence	06
Associate Academic Coach	21021B	Student Excellence	06
LGBTQ & Stu Svc Coord	32268B	Student Life	05
Lift Up Vikes Coord	32265B	Student Life	05
Coord., Com. Standards & Adv.	32268B	Student Life	05
Coord, Student Involvement	32268B	Student Life	05
Care Manager	32260B	Student Life	06
Student Media & Web Specialist	23800B	Student Life	06
Institutional Research Analyst	32255B	Student Success	05
Manager, TASC	21376B	Student Success	06
Academic Advisor	21020B	Student Support Services	05
Administrative Coordinator	32296B	Teacher Education	04
CSU/Teach Master Teacher	32288B	Teacher Education	06
Dir, K-12 CSE	21356B	Teacher Education	06
ESL Program Coord	21288B	Teacher Education	06
Administrative Coordinator	32296B	Telecommunications	04
Coordinator, Testing Services	32268B	Testing Services	05
Asst Dir, Resource Centers	32366B	The Women's Center	06
Administrative Coordinator	32296B	Theater and Dance	04
Costume Shop Supervisor	32835B	Theater and Dance	05
Academic Advisor	21020B	TRIO	05

Assistant Academic Coach	21020B	TRIO	05
Associate Academic Coach	21021B	TRIO	06
Program Manager, STEM Hub	32954B	Tutoring Academic Success Ctr.	05
Manager, TASC	21376B	Tutoring Academic Success Ctr	06
Videographer	32783B	University Advancement	05
Research Associate	32256B	University Engagement	06
Administrative Coordinator	32296B	University Marketing	04
Graphic Designer	32783B	University Marketing	05
Marketing Communications Rep	32799B	University Marketing	05
Videographer	32783B	University Marketing	05
Writer/Content Specialist	32799B	University Marketing	05
Sr Graphic Designer	32784B	University Marketing	06
Coordinator, Events	32265B	University Parking Services	05
Coordinator, Transportation	32265B	Univesrity Parking Services	05
Administrative Coordinator	32296B	University Police Department	04
Emergency Prepdness Specialist	23797B	Urban Resrch & Public Serv Ctr	03
Administrative Coordinator	32296B	Urban Resrch & Public Serv Ctr	04
Haz Mat Program Sales Assoc	32798B	Urban Resrch & Public Serv Ctr	04
Program Coordinator, CPNM	32267B	Urban Resrch & Public Serv. Ctr.	04
Research Assistant	32254B	Urban Resrch & Public Serv Ctr	04
Project Manager	32588B	Urban Resrch & Public Serv Ctr	06
Research Associate	32256B	Urban Resrch & Public Serv Ctr	06
Program Manager – 6N	21376B	Urban Resrch & Public Serv Ctr	06
Program Manager	21376B	Urban Resrch & Public Serv. Ctr.	06
Program Manager	32375B	Urban Resrch & Public Serv Ctr	07
Administrative Coordinator	32296B	Urban Studies	04
Coord, Student Recruitment	32798B	Urban Studies	04
Academic Advisor	21020B	Urban Studies	05
Grad Programs Cd	32269B	Urban Studies	06
Program Mgr, CTR for Nonprofit	21376B	Urban Studies	06
Research Associate	32256B	Urban Studies	06
Mgr, VikingCard	32376B	Viking Card Office	06
Coord Event Ops, Event&Confr	32268B	Wolstein Convocation Center	05
Fiscal Officer	32269B	Wolstein Convocation Center	06

Job Titles for Cleveland State University Professional Staff Represented by SEIU/D1199

Appendix B – Technical Job Titles

Title	Job Code	Dept	Grade
Security Systems Administrator	T0892B	Access Control	04T
Sys. Admin., Security & Facilities	T0891B	Access Control	05T
Video Systems Administrator	T0802B	Access Control	05T
CCTV System Specialist	T0799B	Access Control	05T
Crd, Sec & Sfty Sys	T0045B	Access Control	05T
Systems Coordinator	T0891B	Advancement Services	05T
UA, System Administrator	T0375B	Advancement Services	05T
Digital Marketing & Comm Rep	T0799B	Alumni Affairs	05T
Marketing/Comm Digital Rep	Т0799В	Alumni Affairs	05T
Communications Manager	T0375B	Alumni Affairs	07T
Business Systems Analyst	Т0799В	Bursars	05T
Learning Sys Admin	Т0799В	Center for eLearning / CSU Online	05T
Online Course & Mat Developer	T0891B	Center for eLearning / CSU Online	05T
Quality Assurance & Admin Mgr	T0375B	Center for eLearning / CSU Online	07T
Sr Inst Dsnr/Mgr QA	T0800B	Center for eLearning	06T
Sr. Instruct Design & Media Dev.	T0375B	Center for eLearning/CSU Online	06T
Sr Mult Med Devel & Inst Dsgnr	T0800B	Center for eLearning / CSU Online	06T
Sr. Instructional Designer	T0800B	Center for eLearning / CSU Online	06T
Sr Instructional Technologist	T0800B	Center for Inst Tech&Dis Learn	06T
Mgr, Computing Services	T0376B	College of Business Admn, Dean	06T
Electronic Specialist	T0798B	College of Engineering, Dean	04T
Systems Specialistc	T0891B	College of Engineering, Dean	05T
Computer Systems Specialist	T0052B	College of Engineering, Dean	06T
UNIX Systems Data Admin	T0052B	College of Law	06T
Systems Manager	T0375B	Dean Publ Affrs and Educ	07T
Assisitive Technology Spc	T0798B	Disability Services	04T
Programmer Analyst	T0045B	Enrollment Services Ops	05T
Business Analyst	T0047B	Enrollment Mgmt Student Succes	07T
Systems Administrator	Т0799В	Enrollment Mgmt Student Succes	05T
Systems Analyst	T0800B	Enrollment Mgmt Student Succes	06T
Asst Dir, Fin Aid Systems	T0365B	Financial Aid Office	07T
Financial Aid Systems Coord	T0891B	Financial Aid Office	05T
Web Developer / Prj Cd	T0045B	History Department	05T
Help Desk Specialist	Т0797В	Information Services & Technol	03T
Mobile Campus Specialist	Т0797В	Information Services & Technol	03T
Classroom Technology SpcIst	Т0892В	Information Services & Technol	04T
Desktop/Server Specialist 1	T0892B	Information Services & Technol	04T
Coord, IT Services	T0891B	Information Services & Technol	05T

Desktop/Server Specialist 2	T0891B	Information Services & Technol	05T
Help Desk Consultant	T0891B	Information Services & Technol	05T
HIth Profession Tech Specialist	T0799B	Information Services & Technol	05T
Instruct Technology SpcIst	T0799B	Information Services & Technol	05T
Lead Classroom Tech Spec	Т0799В	Information Services & Technol	05T
Specialist, Technical Support	T0891B	Information Services & Technol	05T
System Security Administrator	T0799B	Information Services & Technol	05T
Applications Developer	T0046B	Information Services & Technol	06T
Desktop/Server Specialist 3	T0890B	Information Services & Technol	06T
Ent Software Eng non-ERP	T0046B	Information Services & Technol	06T
System Administrater 1	T0046B	Information Services & Technol	06T
Web Developer	T0890B	Information Services & Technol	06T
Assoc Database Administrator	T0801B	Information Services & Technol	07T
Business Analyst	T0047B	Information Services & Technol	07T
Integration Engineer	T0047B	Information Services & Technol	07T
Identity Access Mgmt. Engineer	T0047B	Information Services & Technol	07T
Security Administrator 2	T0801B	Information Services & Technol	07T
Security Analyst	T0047B	Information Services & Technol	07T
Sr Systems Administrator	T0047B	Information Services & Technol	07T
Database Administrator	T0048B	Information Services & Technol	08T
Architect, IT Service Management	T0518B	Information Services & Technol	08T
High Performance Computing Arc	T0068B	Information Services & Technol	08T
IT Project Manager & Trainer	T0374B	Information Services & Technol	08T
Lead Business Analyst	T0374B	Information Services & Technol	T80
Senior Software Engineer	T0068B	Information Services & Technol	780
Sr Ent App DevOps Engineer	T0048B	Information Services & Technol	T80
Sr Ent Ntwk Msg Admin	T0050B	Information Services & Technol	T80
Sr Enterprise App Developer	T0048B	Information Services & Technol	780
Sr. Enterprise Software Eng	T0048B	Information Services & Technol	T80
Sr Entprs App Dev	T0048B	Information Services & Technol	T80
Sr Integration Eng	T0048B	Information Services & Technol	T80
Sr Linux Server Administrator	T0048B	Information Services & Technol	08T
Sr Web Applications Developer	T0048B	Information Services & Technol	08T
Data Analyst & Systems Develop	T0046B	Institutional Research	06T
Data Analyst / Systems Develop	T0046B	Institutional Research	06T
Asst Dir, Inst Research	T0375B	Institutional Research	07T
Systems/Web Administrator	T0052B	Law Library	06T
Computer Technician	T0893B	Main Library	03T
Web Site Specialist	T0892B	Main Library	04T
Network Support Specialist	T0052B	Main Library	06T
Sr Library Sys Spc	T0046B	Main Library	06T
Systems & Knowledge bases Libr	T0800B	Main Library	07T
Audio Engr/Coord, Audio Svc	Т0799В	Music Department	05T
Physics Lab Electronics Tech	Т0797В	Physics Department	03T

Degree Audit Administrator	T0045B	Registrar's Office	05T
Functional Ops Analyst	T0891B	Registrar's Office	05T
Mgr, IT Services	T0047B	Research VP	07T
Mgr, Broadcast & Comp Eng	T0375B	School of Film and Media Arts	07 T
Audio Engr/Coord, Audio Svc	Т0799В	School of Music	05T
Telecommunications Analyst	T0797B	Telecommunications Department	03T
Coord, Telecomm Svcs	T0799B	Telecommunications Department	05T
Network & Telecom Systems Adm.	Т0799В	Telecommunications Department	05T
PBX Voice Engineer	T0891B	Telecommunications Department	05T
Commun Facilties Specialist	T0800B	Telecommunications Department	06T
Sr Enterprise Network Eng	T0050B	Telecommunications Department	T80
Web Developer	T0890B	University Marketing	06T
Sr Web Applications Developer	T0048B	University Marketing	T80
Systems Coordinator	T0891B	University Police Department	05T
Utility Billing Analyst & Sys	Т0799В	Utility Operations	05T

Appendix C

3% adjus	ted ranges										
	Annualize	d Rates (ful	time, 12-m	onth rates)				Hou	rly Rates		
Grade	Minimum	1st Quartile	Midpoint	3rd Quartile	Maximum	Grade	Minimum	1st Quartile	Midpoint	3rd Quartile	Maximum
1	\$27,824	\$32,341	\$36,858	\$41,374	\$45,891	1	\$13.38	\$17.72	\$24.41	\$23.24	\$22.06
2	\$31,485	\$36,596	\$41,707	\$46,818	\$51,930	2	\$15.14	\$20.05	\$27.62	\$26.30	\$24.97
3	\$35,878	\$41,702	\$47,526	\$53,350	\$59,175	3	\$17.25	\$22.85	\$31.48	\$29.96	\$28.45
4	\$40,727	\$47,340	\$53,952	\$60,565	\$67,178	4	\$19.58	\$25.94	\$35.73	\$34.02	\$32.30
5	\$46,219	\$53,723	\$61,226	\$68,730	\$76,233	5	\$22.22	\$29.43	\$40.54	\$38.59	\$36.65
6	\$52,535	\$61,064	\$69,592	\$78,120	\$86,649	6	\$25.26	\$33.45	\$46.08	\$43.87	\$41.66
7	\$59,856	\$69,574	\$79,291	\$89,009	\$98,727	7	\$28.78	\$38.12	\$52.51	\$49.99	\$47.46
8	\$67,820	\$78,830	\$89,839	\$100,849	\$111,858	8	\$32.61	\$43.19	\$59.50	\$56.64	\$53.78
9	\$76,882	\$89,363	\$101,843	\$114,324	\$126,804	9	\$36.97	\$48.97	\$67.45	\$64.21	\$60.97

Appendix D - Technology Scale

20/ - 3: 4	and and any						Ph = 2 = 4				- 14
3% adjust	ed ranges Annualized	Rates (full	time, 12-mo	onth rates)				Hour	ly Rates	Total Value	
Grade	Minimum	1st Quartile	Midpoint	3rd Quartile	Maximum	Grade	Minimum	1st Quartile	Midpoint	3rd Quartile	Maximum
1T	\$31,485	\$36,596	\$41,707	\$46,818	\$51,930	1T	\$15.14	\$17.60	\$20.05	\$22.51	\$24.97
2T	\$35,878	\$41,702	\$47,526	\$53,350	\$59,175	2T	\$17.25	\$20.05	\$22.85	\$25.65	\$28.45
3Т	\$40,727	\$47,340	\$53,952	\$60,565	\$67,178	3T	\$19.58	\$22.76	\$25.94	\$29.12	\$32.30
4T	\$46,219	\$53,723	\$61,226	\$68,730	\$76,233	4T	\$22.22	\$25.82	\$29.43	\$33.04	\$36.65
5T	\$52,535	\$61,064	\$69,592	\$78,120	\$86,649	5T	\$25.26	\$29.36	\$33.45	\$37.55	\$41.65
6T	\$59,856	\$69,574	\$79,291	\$89,009	\$98,727	6T	\$28.78	\$33.45	\$38.12	\$42.79	\$47.46
7 T	\$67,820	\$78,830	\$89,839	\$100,849	\$111,858	7T	\$32.61	\$37.90	\$43.19	\$48.48	\$53.78
8T	\$76,882	\$89,363	\$101,843	\$114,324	\$126,804	8T	\$36.97	\$42.97	\$48.97	\$54.97	\$60.97
9T	\$89,184	\$103,661	\$118,138	\$132,616	\$147,093	9T	\$42.88	\$49.84	\$56.80	\$63.76	\$70.72

Appendix E

2% adju	isted ranges										
W.	Annualize	d Rates (ful	l time, 12-m	onth rates)				Hour	ly Rates		
Grade	Minimum	1st Quartile	Midpoint	3rd Quartile	Maximum	Grade	Minimum	1st Quartile	Midpoint	3rd Quartile	Maximum
1	\$28,381	\$32,988	\$37,595	\$42,202	\$46,808	1	\$13.65	\$15.86	\$18.08	\$20.29	\$22.50
2	\$32,115	\$37,328	\$42,541	\$47,755	\$52,968	2	\$15.44	\$17.95	\$20.46	\$22.96	\$25.47
3	\$36,596	\$42,536	\$48,477	\$54,417	\$60,358	3	\$17.60	\$20.45	\$23.31	\$26.16	\$29.02
4	\$41,542	\$48,287	\$55,031	\$61,776	\$68,521	4	\$19.97	\$23.22	\$26.46	\$29.70	\$32.95
5	\$47,144	\$54,797	\$62,451	\$70,104	\$77,758	5	\$22.66	\$26.34	\$30.02	\$33.70	\$37.38
6	\$53,586	\$62,285	\$70,984	\$79,683	\$88,382	6	\$25.76	\$29.94	\$34.12	\$38.30	\$42.49
7	\$61,054	\$70,965	\$80,877	\$90,789	\$100,701	7	\$29.35	\$34.12	\$38.88	\$43.65	\$48.41
8	\$69,177	\$80,406	\$91,636	\$102,866	\$114,095	8	\$33.26	\$38.66	\$44.06	\$49.45	\$54.85
9	\$78,420	\$91,150	\$103,880	\$116,610	\$129,340	9	\$37.71	\$43.83	\$49.95	\$56.07	\$62.19

Appendix F - Technology Scale

2% adju	isted ranges				المراسات							
Annualized Rates (full time, 12 month rates)						Hourly Rates						
Grade	Minimum	1st Quartile	Midpoint	3rd Quartile	Maximum	Grade	Minimum	1st Quartile	Midpoint	3rd Quartile	Maximum	
1T	\$32,115	\$37,328	\$42,541	\$47,755	\$52,968	1T	\$15.44	\$17.95	\$20.46	\$22.96	\$25.47	
2Т	\$36,596	\$42,536	\$48,477	\$54,417	\$60,358	2T	\$17.60	\$20.45	\$23.31	\$26.16	\$29.02	
3T	\$41,542	\$48,287	\$55,031	\$61,776	\$68,521	3T	\$19.97	\$23.22	\$26.46	\$29.70	\$32.95	
4T	\$47,144	\$54,797	\$62,451	\$70,104	\$77,758	4T	\$22.66	\$26.34	\$30.02	\$33.70	\$37.38	
5T	\$53,586	\$62,285	\$70,984	\$79,683	\$88,382	5T	\$25.76	\$29.94	\$34.12	\$38.30	\$42.49	
6T	\$61,054	\$70,965	\$80,877	\$90,789	\$100,701	6T	\$29.35	\$34.12	\$38.88	\$43.65	\$48.41	
7 T	\$69,177	\$80,406	\$91,636	\$102,866	\$114,095	7 T	\$33.26	\$38.66	\$44.06	\$49.45	\$54.85	
8T	\$78,420	\$91,150	\$103,880	\$116,610	\$129,340	8T	\$37.71	\$43.83	\$49.95	\$56.07	\$62.19	
9T	\$90,967	\$105,734	\$120,501	\$135,268	\$150,035	9T	\$43.74	\$50.84	\$57.94	\$65.03	\$72.13	

Appendix G

1% adju	usted ranges						The state of the					
Annualized Rates (full time, 12 month rates)						Hourly Rates						
Grade	Minimum	1st Quartile	Midpoint	3rd Quartile	Maximum	Grade	Minimum	1st Quartile	Midpoint	3rd Quartile	Maximum	
1	\$28,665	\$33,318	\$37,971	\$42,624	\$47,277	1	\$13.78	\$16.02	\$18.26	\$20.49	\$22.73	
2	\$32,436	\$37,701	\$42,967	\$48,232	\$53,498	2	\$15.60	\$18.13	\$20.66	\$23.19	\$25.72	
3	\$36,962	\$42,962	\$48,962	\$54,962	\$60,962	3	\$17.77	\$20.66	\$23.54	\$26.42	\$29.31	
4	\$41,957	\$48,769	\$55,582	\$62,394	\$69,206	4	\$20.17	\$23.45	\$26.72	\$30.00	\$33.28	
5	\$47,615	\$55,345	\$63,075	\$70,805	\$78,536	5	\$22.89	\$26.60	\$30.32	\$34.04	\$37.75	
6	\$54,122	\$62,908	\$71,694	\$80,480	\$89,266	6	\$26.02	\$30.24	\$34.46	\$38.69	\$42.91	
7	\$61,664	\$71,675	\$81,686	\$91,697	\$101,708	7	\$29.65	\$34.46	\$39.27	\$44.08	\$48.90	
8	\$69,869	\$81,210	\$92,552	\$103,894	\$115,236	8	\$33.59	\$39.05	\$44.50	\$49.95	\$55.40	
9	\$79,204	\$92,062	\$104,919	\$117,776	\$130,634	9	\$38.08	\$44.26	\$50.44	\$56.63	\$62.81	

Appendix H - Technology Scale

1% adju	usted ranges							1, 1, 1			
Annualized Rates (full time, 12 month rates)					Hourly Rates						
Grade	Minimum	1st Quartile	Midpoint	3rd Quartile	Maximum	Grade	Minimum	1st Quartile	Midpoint	3rd Quartile	Maximum
1T	\$32,436	\$37,701	\$42,967	\$48,232	\$53,498	1T	\$15.60	\$18.13	\$20.66	\$23.19	\$25.72
2T	\$36,962	\$42,962	\$48,962	\$54,962	\$60,962	2T	\$17.77	\$20.66	\$23.54	\$26.42	\$29.31
3T	\$41,957	\$48,769	\$55,582	\$62,394	\$69,206	3Т	\$20.17	\$23.45	\$26.72	\$30.00	\$33.28
4T	\$47,615	\$55,345	\$63,075	\$70,805	\$78,536	4T	\$22.89	\$26.60	\$30.32	\$34.04	\$37.75
5T	\$54,122	\$62,908	\$71,694	\$80,480	\$89,266	5T	\$26.02	\$30.24	\$34.46	\$38.69	\$42.91
6T	\$61,664	\$71,675	\$81,686	\$91,697	\$101,708	6Т	\$29.65	\$34.46	\$39.27	\$44.08	\$48.90
7T	\$69,869	\$81,210	\$92,552	\$103,894	\$115,236	7T	\$33.59	\$39.05	\$44.50	\$49.95	\$55.40
8T	\$79,204	\$92,062	\$104,919	\$117,776	\$130,634	8T	\$38.08	\$44.26	\$50.44	\$56.63	\$62.81
9T	\$91,877	\$106,792	\$121,706	\$136,621	\$151,535	9T	\$44.17	\$51.34	\$58.51	\$65.69	\$72.86

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have her 2025.	eunto set their hands thisday of
CLEVELAND STATE UNIVERSITY	SERVICE EMPLOYEES INTERNATIONAL UNION, DISTRICT 1199, THE HEALTH CARE AND SOCIAL SERVICE UNION,
By: New Bloomberg, PhD/	By: Becky Williams

President, District 1199